Current Bibliography

"Current Bibliography" is an annotated index of research on recording history that has appeared recently in specialized journals. To be indexed here an article must be in English, be reasonably substantive, and deal with recording history - as opposed to musicology, sociology, or contemporary subjects such as record reviews. "W/D" or "discog". indicates that the article was accompanied by something at least remotely resembling a discography.

Issues covered this time were received between September, 1994 and September, 1995. If you contact one of these publications or authors, please mention ARSC and "Current Bibliography".

Notes

Because "Current Bibliography" was unavoidably absent from the last issue of the ARSC Journal, this installment will catch up on a year's worth of publications (my apologies for the missed issue; your compiler was frantically working on the sixth edition of his Complete Directory to Prime Time Network and Cable TV Shows, 1946-Present, which will have been published by the time you read this). Further complicating matters, the Rodgers and Hammerstein Archives of the New York Public Library, where I do some of the research for this column, has been closed all summer for renovations, so a few of the journals normally covered are missing. We will catch up with them next time.

Sunrise, sunset. Bid farewell to one of the oldest, and most respected jazz publications, *Storyville*, which ended its 30-year run with issue #162 in January, 1995. It was always packed with interesting information, and nicely (though not opulently) produced, and it will be missed. Editor Laurie Wright has indicated his intention to publish an occasional hard cover volume of new articles in the future. I certainly hope he does so, as he is sitting on a manuscript by Howard Rye and myself about the second black orchestra to record commercially in the U.S. (shortly after Jim Europe's 1913 sessions). You'd never know who it was from the name on the label!

Also ceasing operations is *Old Time Country*, published for the last ten years by the Center for the Study of Southern Culture at the University of Mississippi; its final issue was Volume X, Number 2 (1994). "Gone missing," and perhaps consigned to that big file cabinet in the sky, are two well known "monthlies," Don Mennie's *Record Collectors Monthly* and Allen Koenigsberg's *Antique Phonograph Monthly*, both of

which were last seen in 1993 (as of this writing). Len Kunstadt's increasingly infrequent *Record Research* seemed headed for the same fate with a year-and-a-half gap after its April 1993 issue, but a new issue unexpectedly showed up at the door in January, 1995. Perhaps these editors, who have contributed so much over the years, have "Bill Griggs' Syndrome". Bill, you may recall, was the editor of *Rockin' 50s*, a slick, enthusiastic little magazine about that era that reached number 38 (October, 1992) before Bill, in an anguished and apologetic letter to subscribers, announced that he was taking "a couple months to a year" off to recuperate, after which he hoped to resume. *Rockin' 50s* hasn't been heard from since.

One long-running journal that has survived the retirement of its founder is England's *Talking Machine Review*, begun by Ernie Bayly in 1969, and passed to new hands in 1989. Among its distinctions is the fact that since 1972 its pages have been continuously numbered, and it is now up to page 2,828! For those of you who catalog things, we're not sure what its proper name is, though. The new editors changed the name to the *International Talking Machine Review*, but lately the "*International*" has flitted on and off the front cover and inside masthead, from issue to issue, and the editors now request that checks be made out simply to "Talking Machine Review". Perhaps the extra word fell into the same hole as the 200 pages which seem to have disappeared between issue no. 88 (which ended at page 2,574) and no. 89 (which began at page 2,775).

Another closing is that of Fred Turco's Oak Lawn Books, an important supplier of specialized books and discographies to collectors. Turco donated his remaining stock to the Providence, Rhode Island, library system and retired.

Achtung! A Remarkable Project

Mention should be made of ARSC member Dr. Rainer Lotz's monumental project to publish The German National Discography, described as "a systematic listing of all recordings of the 78 rpm shellac era that were made in Germany". Owing to the size of the project, it is being divided into five thematic series, each consisting of multiple hard cover volumes. The series are:

- 1. German Personalities
- 2. German Dance Bands
- 3. German Operatic and Lieder
- 4. German Spoken Word
- 5. Ethnic and Traditional Music

Three volumes of series one and four of series two are already out, and more are scheduled for 1995 and 1996. Each volume is limited to a print run of 300 copies. More information is available in issue no. 89 of *The (International) Talking Machine Review*, or from Dr. Lotz at Jean Paul Str. 6, 53173 Bonn 2, Germany.

Dueling Discographies

At least Dr. Lotz has his field to himself. Two authors are simultaneously publishing sweeping, multi-volume jazz discographies. The two gargantuan projects are remarkably similar. Each will occupy approximately 25 volumes, and at \$45-\$50 per volume, cost about \$1,250 when complete. Each has more than half a dozen volumes out so far.

Jazz Records, 1942-1980 by Erik Raben picks up where Brian Rust's Jazz Records, 1897-1942 left off, and includes issued and unissued recordings, and all subsequent reissues, including LPs and CDs (which Rust did not). The Jazz Discography by Tom Lord covers a broader time span, 1898 to 1993, but omits unissued sides, reissues on 78 rpm (though not on later formats), and issues on foreign labels. It has also been criticized for being basically a computerized compilation of previously published discographies, with little effort to correct old errors or incorporate recent findings. "Corrections," as they come in, are appended to subsequent volumes. I can't vouch for the accuracy of these complaints, which have appeared in The IAJRC Journal and The Mississippi Rag (see the September, 1994 issue of the latter, page 21, for a comparison of the two projects). Perhaps a knowledgeable ARSC member can undertake to do a comparative review for the ARSC Journal.

Whether it is due to coincidence or competition, both of these projects are actively issuing volumes, and should in fact be completed within our lifetimes. We wish we could say the same of the fabled Fagan-Moran *Encyclopedic Discography of Victor Recordings* (of which two out of a projected 20-plus volumes have been issued, the last one nine years ago), or for that matter the Columbia discography on which the late Bill Bryant, Brian Rust and I have allegedly worked during the last decade or two.

The Raben books are published by Jazz Media Aps, Copenhagen; the Lord books by Lord Music Reference, Inc., West Vancouver, B.C., Canada; and the Victor discography by Greenwood Press. All are available from specialty booksellers. As for the Columbia discography, look for it from someone, someday. (For those who can't wait, Claude Seary, 2863 Glen Lake Road, Victoria, B.C. V9B 4A8 has issued a somewhat less detailed compilation of the Columbia "A" series in five spiral-bound volumes.)

Collectors' Fantasies

Another favored fantasy of collectors is the laser playback system, capable of playing their treasured discs and cylinders with zero wear, flawlessly, and with minimal surface noise. Even untouchable tin foil recordings could theoretically be "read" this way. Some of you will recall the startling announcements made about the Finial laser turntable in 1986. The April 1995 *Historic Record* reveals that Finial was bought by ELP Corporation, Chiyodaku, Tokyo 101, Japan, which further developed the system and now offers a model for approximately \$32,000. It was recently demonstrated on British television, where a copy of Bing Crosby's "White Christmas" was nicely reproduced, however reports on more stringent tests are mixed. Rumor has it that at least one archive now has such a system in use, but no details are known, and no reports of tinfoil reproductions have surfaced. I can hardly wait to hear the voice of President Rutherford B. Hayes in 1878 yelling into the horn, "My dear Mr. Edison, what IS this confounded thing?"

Cylinders on End

Another fantasy, an affordable, modern cylinder player for taping purposes, is edging closer to reality. I recently visited its builder, Eliot Levin of Symposium Records, at his home outside London, and was treated to a brief but fascinating demonstration of a prototype unit. It is all new (not an adapted original machine), and carefully tooled, with variable speed, two and four minute tracking capability, and interchangeable mandrels for three sizes of cylinders. Its most striking feature, however, is that the

cylinder stands on end and is played vertically, from the bottom up, via a special cartridge transport! (Levin says this is done to counter the problem of cylinders slipping off the mandrel.) At a recent meeting of the City of London Phonograph and Gramophone Society standard two-minute cylinders tracked well, but some other types did not. Presumably these problems will be ironed out by the time production units are delivered. Levin's small, initial production run is sold out in advance. Perhaps if demand is great enough he will consider producing additional units, though the price will no doubt rise from the current \$800.00 or so.

Required Reading

Finally, we offer for your consideration two recent and entertaining articles. The first describes a remarkable, and acrimonious, debate between eminent jazz writer James Lincoln Collier and famed performer Wynton Marsalis that took place at Lincoln Center in New York in August, 1994. The critic and the artist agreed on virtually nothing (Marsalis called Collier "a pompous social scientist who for too long has passed as a serious scholar of music," Collier attacked Marsalis' self-serving, ethnocentric view of jazz). The distinguished audience hooted and jeered. For details see the *ISAM Newsletter*, Volume XXIV, No. 1 (Fall, 1994) and reports in *The New York Times*.

And who could resist returning to the pages of the April, 1995 *Historic Record* for a perfectly deadpan account of the career of the well-known, and apparently real, cinema organist, Oliphant Chuckerbutty?

Acknowledgements

Thanks to David Hamilton and Joe Pengelly for input this time.

Publications Listed:

American Music, University of Illinois Press, 54 E. Gregory Drive, Champaign, IL 61820

American Heritage of Invention & Technology, P.O. Box 5335, Harlan, IA 51593

Antique Phonograph News, Canadian Antique Phonograph Society, 122 Major St., Toronto, Ont. M5S 2L2 Canada

Black Music Research Journal, Center for Black Music Research, Columbia College, 600 So. Michigan Ave., Chicago, IL 60605

Bluegrass Unlimited, Box 111, Broad Run, VA 22014

Cornwall Family History Society Journal, c/o Joe Pengelly, 36 Thorn Park, Mannamead, Plymouth PL3 4TE, England

DISCoveries, P.O. Box 1050, Dubuque, IA 52004-1050

Echoes Of the Past, Box 40, Agawam, MA 01001

Goldmine, 700 East State St., Iola, WI 54990

Hillandale News, c/o Chris Hamilton, Hon. Treasurer, City of London Phonograph & Gramophone Society, Ardlarich, 2 Kirklands Park, Cupar, Fife KY15 4EP England

Historic Record, The, 185 The Wheel, Ecclesfield, Sheffield S30 3ZA, England

IAJRC Journal, International Assoc. of Jazz Record Collectors, Murray Slochover, P.O. Box 855, Tenafly, NJ 07670

I.S.A.M. Newsletter, Institute for Studies in American Music, Conservatory of Music, Brooklyn College, Brooklyn, NY 11210

In The Groove, Michigan Antique Phonograph Society, 2609 Devonshire, Lansing, MI 48910

International Talking Machine Review, 105 Sturdee Ave., Gillingham, Kent ME7 2HG, England

Joslin's Jazz Journal, Box 213, Parsons, KS 67357

Journal of Country Music, Country Music Foundation, 4 Music Square East, Nashville, TN 37203

Mississippi Rag, P.O. Box 19068, Minneapolis, MN 55419

Musical Traditions, address unknown

New Amberola Graphic, 37 Caledonia St., St. Johnsbury, VT 05819

Old Time Country, Center for the Study of Southern Culture, University of Mississippi, University, MS 38677

Popular Music & Society, Bowling Green University Popular Press, Bowling Green, OH 43403

Record Collector, The, c/o Larry Lustig, 111 Longshots Close, Broomfield, Chelmsford, Essex CM1 5DU, England

Record Research, 65 Grand Avenue, Brooklyn, NY 11205

Resound, Archives of Traditional Music, Maxwell Hall 057, Indiana University, Bloomington, IN 47405

17th Century Music, Society for Seventeenth-Century Music, c/o Paul Walker, 1437 Rugby Avenue, Charlottesville, VA 22903

Sound Box, The, Calif. Antique Phono. Society, Box 67, Duarte, CA 91009-067

Stereo Review, address unknown (on newsstands)

Storyville, 66 Fairview Drive, Chigwell, Essex, IG7 6HS, England

Tailgate Ramblings, Chas. V. Ritterli, 10005 Evergreen Ave., Columbia, MD 21046

Talking Machine Review - see International Talking Machine Review

Victrola and 78 Journal, Tim Gracyk, 1509 River Oak Way, Roseville, CA 95747

Popular, General

- Acetate Recordings, "A Note on Lacquer Records," by George Brock-Nannestad, Historic Record No. 35 (Apr 1995), p.26-27
- "African-American Recording Pioneers," by Jas Obrecht, is an overview of pre-1920 U.S. artists (in part lifted from this compiler's work!), *Victrola and 78 Journal* Spring 1995 (No. 4), p.10-16
- Anderson, Laurie, "O Superwoman," by Gillian Gaar, about the avant-garde artist, best known for "O Superman," W/D, Goldmine Jan 6, 1995, p.50-58,148
- Andrews Sisters, The, "Three Sides to Every Story," by William Ruhlmann, W/D (more in letter, March 17, p.8), Goldmine Jan 20, 1995, p.16-40,101-114,123,139,147-148
- Artists, Various, "Americans in England," by Arthur Badrock, discusses such pioneers as Steve Porter, John W. Morton, Pete Hampton, the Versatile Three/Four and Ian Colquhoun, *International Talking Machine Review* No. 87 (Summer 1994), p.2530-31
- Artists, Various, "Some More Pseudonyms," by Peter Cliffe, is a table of pseudonyms used on English 78s by 1920s dance orchestras, *Historic Record* No. 36 (Jul 1995), p.21-22
- Automobiles, named on early recordings, a listing of two dozen examples (Ford beat Chevrolet in mentions by 15 to 5); more in Oct issue, p.17, New Amberola Graphic Jul 1994, p.8
- Berlin, Irving, "The Big Band Era," by Thomas Jackrell, a colorful and opinionated discussion of recordings of Berlin's songs, *Joslin's Jazz Journal* May 1995, p.4-7,22
- "Berliner Puzzle Plate of 1901, The," by Peter Adamson, describes the U.K. novelty recording, *Historic Record* No. 35 (Apr 1995), p.24-25
- Brooke, Thomas Preston, by L.E. Andersen, the concert bandleader immortalized (?) in "Brooke's Triumphal March," New Amberola Graphic Jan 1995, p.19-20
- Bubble Books, original patent application (1916) reproduced, In The Groove Feb 1995, p.1
- Butler, Elsie, by Arthur Badrock, in "Junkshopper's Column," W/D, International Talking Machine Review No. 88 (Autumn/Winter 1994), p.2558
- Calloway, Cab, "Keep That Hi-De-Ho In Your Soul!", by Christopher Popa, W/D (selective) and guide to orchestra personnel, also lengthy CD guide, DISCoveries May 1995, p.24-34
- Calloway, Cab, obit., New Amberola Graphic Oct 1994, p.21
- Calloway, Cab, obit., by Jeff Tamarkin & Joe Haertel, Goldmine Dec 23, 1994, p.10
- Campbell, Glen, "Rhinestone Cowboy," by Jeff Bleiel, W/D (numerous additions in letters column, March 3, pp.10-12), Goldmine Jan 20, 1995, p.44-53,148
- Children's Records, "The Golden Age of Children's Records," by Diana R. Tillson, dis-

- cusses early records and novelties including Edison's talking doll, Bobolink Books, Bubble Books and Talking Books, *Antique Phonograph News* Mar/Apr 1995, p.1,3-6,12
- Civil War, "Songs of the Civil War," by Peter Cliffe, cites early and recent recordings of 26 songs from the period, *Historic Record* No. 35 (Apr 1995), p.18-23
- Clinton, Bill, "Saxophone Diplomacy Yields Collectible Presidential CD," by Jim Berkenstadt, discusses a bootleg issue of Clinton playing saxophone in a jazz club during an official visit to Prague in 1994, Goldmine Jan 20, 1995, p.12
- Coakley, Thomas (bandleader), obit., New Amberola Graphic Jan 1995, p.21
- College Songs, by Arthur Bradley & Bruce S. Haponowicz, "Crash Thru the Line of Blue" discusses football "fight" songs, and other college-related music on 78s, W/D, Joslin's Jazz Journal Feb 1995, p.9-12,22
- Collins, Gracie, by Arthur Badrock, W/D, in "Junkshopper's Column"; more in issue #89, p.2782, *International Talking Machine Review* No. 88 (Autumn/Winter 1994), p.2559-60
- Comedy Harmonists, The, "The Comedy Harmonists in Paris," discog., by Marc Monneraye, *Talking Machine Review* No. 89 (Spring 1995), p.2785-87,2790
- Crumit, Frank, "The Man Who Made the Battle Cry," by Phil Stewart, written after the author discovered that Crumit wrote Ohio State University's "Buckeye Battle Cry," In The Groove Apr 1995, p.8-9
- Curzon, Frederic, by Alan Hindmarch, in "The Cinema Organist," *Historic Record* No. 34 (Jan 1995), p.40
- Cylinder Record Slips, illustrated, by L.E. Andersen, Sound Box Jan 1995, p.cover & unnumbered
- Cylinder Record Slips, illustrated, by Bevis Faversham, Sound Box May 1995, p.cover & unnumbered
- Dalhart, Vernon see Leadbelly, "Leadbelly and Vernon Dalhart"
- DeLeath, Vaughn, by Peter Cliffe, reviews 16 of her records made in the 1920s; comments in issue #34, pp.3-4, *Historic Record* No. 33 (Oct 1994), p.9-11
- Desmond, Peggy, by Arthur Badrock, in "Junkshopper's Column," *Talking Machine Review* No. 90 (Summer 1995), p.2806
- Disc Jockeys-New York City, 1950s to date, by Gene Bondy, with profiles of numerous d.j.'s, *Echoes of the Past* No. 31 (Spring 1995), p.4-8
- "Disc Recording, A Centennial Appreciation," by Michael W. Sherman, Stereo Review Nov 1994, p.99-102
- Dixon, Reginald by Alan Hindmarch, in "The Cinema Organist," *Historic Record* No. 33 (Oct 1994), p.7
- Dragonette, Jessica, by Peter Cliffe, Historic Record No. 34 (Jan 1995), p.31-34
- Easy Listening Music, "Martinis, Mood Music & Va Va Voom", by Irwin Chisud, discusses "mood music" LPs of the 1950s & 1960s by such artists as Henri Rene, Les Baxter, Martin Denny, and Esquivel, *DISCoveries* Nov 1994, p.22-27
- Edison Company, "A Scene From Edison's Laboratory," a pre-1914 photograph showing the manufacture of Diamond Disc reproducers at the Edison plant, *In The Groove* Jun 1995, p.1,3
- Edison National Historic Site, a 1993 recording session, by Peter N. Dilg, recording engineer Dilg describes the session with Wynton Marsalis; also mentions the 1994 Les Paul session, *New Amberola Graphic* Jul 1994, p.3-4
- Edison, Mina, "Mina Edison Was a Gentle and Busy Employer," by Michele Albion, two of Mrs. Edison's employees during the 1930s and 1940s reminisce about her

- later years, Sound Box May 1995, p.unnumbered
- Eight Popular Victor Artists, The, by Tim Gracyk, Victrola and 78 Journal Spring 1995 (No. 4), p.20-25
- Eight-Track Tapes, "All Aboard the 8 Track Express!", by Jon Brecka, *DISCoveries*Mar 1995, p.53,55
- Elliott, Baron, "Baron Elliott and His Stardust Melodies," by Joseph E. Bennett, Joslin's Jazz Journal Aug 1995, p.9-11
- England Record Industry (1901-1910), by Frank Andrews, "The British Record Industry During the Reign of King Edward VII: 1901-1910," a general overview, continued, *Hillandale News* Dec 1994-Aug 1995, p.various
- England The Phonograph and the British Empire Exhibition (1924), by Frank Andrews, "70th Anniversary of the British Empire Exhibition and Its Recorded Legacy"; more in Dec 1994 issue, p.193, *Hillandale News* Oct 1994, p.128-135
- Esquivel, an interview with the orchestra leader, by V. Vale, W/D, *DISCoveries* Nov 1994, p.28-33
- "Essex/Squire Ragtime Banjo Bands, The," by Edward S. Walker, *International Talking Machine Review* No. 87 (Summer 1994), p.2543-44
- Finck, Herman, by Peter Cliffe, about the composer/conductor, *Historic Record* No. 36 (Jul 1995), p.24-28
- Fleetwoods, The, "The Soft Rock Sound That Launched Dolton," by Michael Kelly, W/D of 45s, DISCoveries Mar 1995, p.33-41
- Garber, Jazz, "Quintessential Band Leader," by Joseph E. Bennett, *Joslin's Jazz Journal* Feb 1995, p.16-19
- Gore, Lesley, "She's No Fool," by Dawn Eden, W/D, *Goldmine* Nov 11, 1994, p.48-58,138,142
- Grant, Norman, "A List of Norman Grant's Esquire 78s," by John W. Booth, about the English bandleader, *International Talking Machine Review* No. 87 (Summer 1994), p.2545-46
- Guitar recordings, "The First Solo Guitar Recording?", by Tim Gracyk, evaluates candidates, *Victrola and 78 Journal* Winter 1994 (No. 3), p.10-11
- Gustard, Sydney, by Alan Hindmarch, in "The Cinema Organist," *Historic Record* No. 34 (Jan 1995), p.40
- Happenings, The, by Jay Warner, W/D of the 1960s vocal group, DISCoveries Jan 1995, p.42-45
- Harris, Doreen, by John W. Booth, W/D, more in issue #88, p.2570, and #89, p.2791.

 International Talking Machine Review No. 87 (Summer 1994), p.2532-35
- Hawaiian performers on American Records (1904 label), by L.E. Andersen, "Hawaiian Indians: An Unlikely Combination," W/D, Sound Box Jul 1995, p.unnumbered
- Haymes, Joe, "Ill-Starred Genius," by Warren Vache, Sr. Mississippi Rag Jan 1995, p.1-5
- Helder, Ruby, by Rick Hardy, about "The Lady Tenor" on HMV, Talking Machine Review No. 89 (Spring 1995), p.2793
- Helder, Ruby, "The Lady/Girl Tenor," by Charles Haynes, W/D, *Hillandale News* Jun 1995, p.291-296
- Herbeck, Ray, "The Ray Herbeck Legacy: Music With Romance," by Joseph E. Bennett, Joslin's Jazz Journal May 1995, p.8-10
- Hill, Tiny, "Music's Heavy Hitter," by Joseph E. Bennett, Joslin's Jazz Journal Nov 1994, p.1,6-8
- Historic Events, Recordings about, by J.R. Wrigley, "Sights and Sounds of a Century,

- or A Century Recorded," the most important spoken-word (mostly) recordings and films, *Historic Record* No. 34 (Jan 1995), p.9-14,16,34
- Hopkin, Mary, "She's a Joan Baez Type, Be We'll Soon Alter That," by Bill DeYoung, an interview, W/D, Goldmine Apr 14, 1995, p.38-46,143,144
- Jolson, Al, by James Fisher, "Rediscovering the Art of Al Jolson: The Films of The World's Greatest Entertainer'," Popular Music & Society Vol. 17 No. 3 (Fall 1993), p.19-32
- Jones, Spike, and His City Slickers, by Jordan R. Young, *DISCoveries* Oct-Nov, 1994, p.O:20-29,N:34-39
- Jose, Richard, by Joe Pengelly, Cornwall Family History Society Journal Mar 1995, p. Kaufman, Irving, "My Pal, Irving," by Wilfrid Graham, New Amberola Graphic Jan 1995, p.16
- King Sisters, The, "Solid Sisters of Swing," by Dana Countryman, W/D, numerous additions in Sept. 15 letters column, pp.8,148. *Goldmine* Jul 21, 1995, p.62-74,126,127
- Lambert, Frank, "Rescuing the World's Oldest Recording," by Aaron Cramer, describes Cramer's discovery of the 1880 machine and recording, and research on its inventor, *Victrola and 78 Journal* Summer 1995 (No. 5), p.8-9
- "Land of Hope and Glory," on Edison Bell Winner 4554 (U.K.), by George Frow, discusses whether the disc might accompany a film; more in Oct issue, p.146, Hillandale News Jun 1994, p.67
- Lane, Eastwood (composer), "Who Was Eastwood Lane?", by Bill Felton, with discussion of recordings of his work, and friendship with Bix Beiderbecke, *Joslin's Jazz Journal* Aug 1995, p.4-7,12
- Lee, Peggy, "What a Lovely Way to Burn," by William Ruhlmann, W/D, Goldmine May 26, 1995, p.40-46,50,52,56-72,142
- Lucas, Nick, "A Conversation With the Crooning Troubadour," by Jas Obrecht, a 1980 interview, Victrola and 78 Journal Winter 1994 (No. 3), p.1-8
- Lucas, Nick, "How Some Young People Respond Today," by Tim Gracyk, reaction of Gracyk's students to a Lucas recording, *Victrola and 78 Journal* Winter 1994 (No. 3), p.9
- Lyon, Barbara, by John W. Booth, W/D, *Talking Machine Review* No. 90 (Summer 1995), p.2818
- MacLean, Quentin, by Alan Hindmarch, in "The Cinema Organist," *Historic Record* No. 33 (Oct 1994), p.8
- MacPherson, Sandy, by Alan Hindmarch, in "The Cinema Organist," *Historic Record* No. 33 (Oct 1994), p.7
- Mann, Kal (songwriter, label manager) see Cameo (1957 label)
- McKinley, Ray, obit., New Amberola Graphic Jan 1995, p.21
- Miller, Polk, Old South Quartette, by Jas Obrecht, *Victrola and 78 Journal* Late Summer 1995 (No. 6), p.12-15
- Minstrel Records in England, early 1900s, "Gentlemen Be Seated," by Arthur Badrock, in "Junkshopper's Column," *Talking Machine Review* No. 89 (Spring 1995), p.2781-82
- Mistakes on Records, "Curiouser and Curiouser, Or How Did They Get By?" by Brian Rust, discusses bizarre mistakes on issued recordings, *Historic Record* No. 33 (Oct 1994), p.35-37
- Mormon Tabernacle Choir, 1910-1927 recordings, by Dennis E. Ferrara, New Amberola Graphic Oct 1994, p.25-26

- Morse Code Training Cylinder (1920), describes and illus. the Edison special release, New Amberola Graphic Oct 1994, p.13
- Movie Theatre Organists, various, by Alan Hindmarch, includes George Tootell,
 Oliphant Chuckerbutty, Edward O'Henry, Florence de Jong, Ena Baga, others;
 more in #36, pp.3-5, *Historic Record* No. 35,36 (Apr,Jul 1995), p.Apr:8-9,Jul:29-30
- Movies, Sound, "How the Movies Learned to Talk," by Curt Wohleber, including Edison's earliest experiments, *American Heritage of Invention & Tech* Winter 1995, p.36-46
- Murray, Billy, by Frank Hoffmann, "Billy Murray's Friendships With Some Record Collectors," and anecdotes about the singer by his biographer, *Victrola and 78 Journal* Late Summer 1995 (No. 6), p.16-22
- Murray, Billy, "The Sammy Herman Interview," by Peter Dilg & Lew Green, an interview with a xylophonist who knew Murray, *Victrola and 78 Journal* Summer 1995 (No. 5), p.22-34
- Murray, Billy, "The Tenor of Ragtime," by Rick Benjamin, an enthusiastic, if superficial, career summary, *Mississippi Rag Jan* 1995, p.16-17
- Newman, Fran, by Alan Hindmarch, in "The Cinema Organist," *Historic Record* No. 34 (Jan 1995), p.39
- Newton-John, Olivia, by Ramzi M. Salti, W/D, DISCoveries Jun 1995, p.32-39
- Priestly, J.B., "My Priestly Collection," by J.R. Wrigley, inventories broadcasts by the author, and recorded versions of his works, *Historic Record* No. 33 (Oct 1994), p.25-34
- Purches, Danny, by John W. Booth, W/D, *Talking Machine Review* No. 90 (Summer 1995), p.2819
- Quinn, Frank, "New York Policeman," by Michael Hegarty, about the Irish artist who recorded from 1921-1936, *Hillandale News* Dec 1994, p.182-183
- Raye, Martha, obit., New Amberola Graphic Oct 1994, p.19
- Record Collectors' Societies in Great Britain, by George Frow, during the acoustic 78 rpm era, *Hillandale News* Oct 1994, p.147-153
- Record Grooves, "Beginnings and Endings," by Douglas T. Lorimer, is an interesting discussion of lead-in and lead-out groove configurations during the 78 rpm era, *Hillandale News* Oct 1994, p.141-143
- Record Sleeves, "45 RPM" by Doug Hanners, contains a gallery of 45 rpm sleeves from various 1950s labels, *DISCoveries* May 1995, p.22-23
- Recording Heads (acoustic era), for discs, by Rolf Rekdal, "The Acoustical Recorder For Lateral Cut Records—The Missing Link?", Hillandale News Jun 1995, p.297-299
- Records, Dating, "The H-3 Chrono-Matrix File" by Harold H. Hartel, a serialized multi-label matrix dating guide, continued, *Record Research* Jan 1995, p.7
- Royal Marine Band, "The Recordings of the Royal Marines Band Service," by John Ambler, cites band cylinders made in the U.K. as early as 1893, *Historic Record* No. 35 (Apr 1995), p.16-17
- Savoy Quartet, The, by Edward S. Walker, *International Talking Machine Review* No. 88 (Autumn/Winter 1994), p.2564-64
- Shield, Leroy, "The Man Who Made the Rascals Swing," by Irwin Chusid, about the man who was a conductor for Victor, and later scored Hal Roach comedies in Hollywood, *DISCoveries* Dec 1994, p.44-46
- Shilkret, Nat, "A Tribute to Nat Shilkret," by Tim Gracyk, Victrola and 78 Journal Late Summer 1995 (No. 6), p.23-30
- Sinatra, Frank, "The Man and the Memorabilia: Collecting Sinatra," by Dustin Doctor,

- DISCoveries Dec 1994, p.34-39
- "Since Dolly Dimples Made a Hit," by David Banks, a transcription of Columbia A1205 (1912), from the musical Piff! Paff! Poof!, *Talking Machine Review* No. 90 (Summer 1995), p.2812,2817
- Slaughter, Tod, W/D, *Historic Record* No. 34-35 (Jan,Apr 1995), p.Jan:20,22,30,Apr:38-39 Snow White and the Seven Dwarfs (1938 film), reproduces a 1938 review of issued recordings from the film soundtrack, *International Talking Machine Review* No. 87 (Summer 1994), p.2538
- Spindle Hole, "The Whole Story, Or Why Hayes Went Twelve-Sided," by Peter Adamson, U.K. Columbia issues of the 1930s-1940s with 12-sided (rather than circular) center spindle holes; more in June, p311-15 *Hillandale News* Apr 1995, p.271-278
- Spiritualism on 78s, "Psychic Sounds and Medium Tones," by D.H. Mason, W/D, Historic Record No. 35,36 (Apr,Jul 1995), p.Apr:30-34,Jul:17-20
- Springfield, Dusty, "Soul of a Beehive," by Don Charles, "An Appreciation of Dusty Springfield in the 1960s," a feature article W/D, *DISCoveries* Feb 1995, p.22-32
- Starr, Kay, 1949 Capitol recordings, by Tor Magnusson & Don Peak, reproduction of a 1949 article from the Capitol News, *Record Research* Jan 1995, p.6
- Strauss, Eduard, by George Frow, reports on a possible 1899 recording of the music of his brother Johann, "The Waltz King," *Hillandale News* Feb 1995, p.225
- Style, Jule (composer), obit., by William Ruhlmann, Goldmine Nov 11, 1994, p.8,12
- Television Actors, recordings by, by David Hofstede, surveys some of the more notable examples, good and bad, with selected discography, *DISCoveries* Sep 1995, p.47-51
- Times Square Records, "Off the Wall," by Squire, "A Collector's Memories of Times Square Records," the New York store that also had its own label and radio show, *Echoes Of the Past* No. 29 (Autumn 1994), p.4-11
- Torch, Sidney, by Alan Hindmarch, in "The Cinema Organist," *Historic Record* No. 34 (Jan 1995), p.39-40
- Trinity Chimes, 1921 Edison recordings discussed by Raymond Wile, W/D, New Amberola Graphic Jul 1994, p.10-11
- Vacher, Emile, by Ralph Harvey, in "Continental Forum," W/D, International Talking Machine Review No. 88 (Autumn/Winter 1994), p.2561
- Vallee, Rudy, "My Encounter With Rudy Vallee" (1985), by Ron Pendergraft, Victrola and 78 Journal Spring 1995 (No. 4), p.44-45
- Videotape Recording, early history, "Tape-Recorded Television," by Roger Bickerton, reprints an article from the Times of London, April 9, 1958, *Historic Record* No. 35 (Apr 1995), p.15
- Vitaphone (early film soundtracks), by Ron Hutchinson, "The Vitaphone Project, A New Report," summarizes recent findings, illus., Joslin's Jazz Journal Feb 1995, p.3-6
- Vitaphone film soundtracks, "The Vitaphone Project," by Barry R. Ashpole, Antique Phonograph News May/Jun 1995, p.1,3-6,10
- Vitaphone film soundtracks, "The Vitaphone Project," by David Goldenberg, "Rediscovering Early Sound Shorts," *Hillandale News* Aug 1995, p.332-337
- Weber, Marek, by Ralph Harvey, in "Continental Forum," *Talking Machine Review* No. 89 (Spring 1995), p.2783-84
- Welch, Walter, obit., New Amberola Graphic Jan 1995, p.22
- Wiederhold, Arthur, by Arthur Badrock, in "Junkshopper's Column," International Talking Machine Review No. 88 (Autumn/Winter 1994), p.2559
- Wilder, Marshall P., "Monologist and Raconteur," by Joseph Martel, W/D (1895-1908),

- New Amberola Graphic Oct 1994, p.3-4
- Williams, Bert, "Bert Williams' Imitators," by Allan Sutton, including Shelton Brooks, Ham Tree Harrington, Eddie Hunter and others, Victrola and 78 Journal Summer 1995 (No. 5), p.19-21
- Wilson, President Woodrow, "Wilson Speaks!", by Ron Dethlefson, describes a 1913 recording by the chief executive; the master is now at the Henry Ford Museum in Dearborn. New Amberola Graphic Jan 1995, p.8-10
- World War II: "Allied Propaganda vs. Nazi Germany," by Bernard Wichert, surveys Allied radio stations broadcasting to Germany, and surviving recordings, *Historic Record* No. 36 (Jul 1995), p.9-14
- Wright, Lawrence, by Arthur Badrock, in "Junkshopper's Column," *Talking Machine Review* No. 90 (Summer 1995), p.2806,2808
- Zeppelin, Count Graf, by Bernard Wichert, more recordings by and about the inventor of the dirigible, *Historic Record* No. 34 (Jan 1995), p.21-22

Labels (U.S. Unless Otherwise Indicated)

- Alligator (1971 label), by Philip Gatewood, including an interview with founder Bruce Iglauer, W/D of the blues label, *DISCoveries* Feb 1995, p.34-43
- American (1904 label) see Hawaiian performers on American Records (1904 label)
- Blue Wave (1984 label), by Carl Cafarelli, about the label founded by Greg Spencer, *Goldmine* May 12, 1995, p.66,68,76
- Bomp (1974 label), "Bomp Records and Greg Shaw," by Chris Nickson, based on an interview with founder Shaw, *DISCoveries* Mar 1995, p.50-52
- Bomp (1974 label), "Twenty Years of Keeping Rock 'n' Roll Alive," by Lang Thompson, about the label founded by Greg Shaw, *Goldmine* May 12, 1995, p.56,58
- Bronze (1940s label), by Ed Pickering & Jim Dawson, about the obscure Los Angeles label that first released Cecil Gant's "I Wonder" and Joe Liggins' "Honeydripper," W/D, Goldmine May 12, 1995, p.48,52,54
- Brunswick (1920s label), by Tom Tsotsi discusses the label's matrix numbering system in the late 1920s, in "Listening In the Amen Corner," *Joslin's Jazz Journal* Aug 1995, p.8
- Brunswick (1920s label), by Tom Tsotsi, 1929 jazz recordings in Kansas City, and other field locations, W/D, in "Listening in the Amen Corner," *Joslin's Jazz Journal* Nov 1994, Feb,May 1995, p.Nov:4-5,Feb:8,22,May:11
- Cameo-Parkway (1957 labels), "Twist of Fate" by Don Charles, is a history of the Cameo-Parkway labels, and interview with label manager Kal Mann, W/D of Mann's compositions, *DISCoveries* Oct 1994, p.33-43
- Capitol (1942 label), by Bill Bennett, reprint of a dealer numerical listing of the early 100-series, cont., Record Research Jan 1995, p.8
- Centro (1950s label), by Steve Propes, *Echoes Of the Past No.* 31 (Spring 1995), p.24-25 Columbia (1930s label), by Rocky Clark, reprint of a 1938 article about its history and current Bridgeport, Connecticut, plant, with much erroneous information, *New Amberola Graphic Jan* 1995, p.12-15
- Connorized (1920s label), a brief description by Carl Kendziora, reprinted from Record Changer, Record Research Jan 1995, p.8
- Decca (1934 label), a letter from by Gary Ginell offers interesting speculation on the origin of the name "Decca"; another from the founder's nephew adds reminiscences; *Goldmine* Sep 30, 1994, p.10,12

- Dolton (1950s label), by Michael Kelly, including information on many of the label's artists, W/D, *DISCoveries* Jan, Feb, Apr 1995, p.various
- Dot (1950s label), by John Michlig, "Varese Vintage: Preserving the Sounds of Dot Records," is a history of the label and its major artists, *DISCoveries* Jan 1995, p.29-33
- Edison (1900s label), "Edison in Mexico, 1904-1912," by L.E. Andersen, is a preliminary study of the company's early recording activities there, with a list of artists who recorded, Sound Box Sep, Nov 1994, p. unnumbered
- Edison (1900s label), "Edison's 2-Minute Cuban Cylinders," by L.E. Andersen, describes recordings made beginning in 1905, Sound Box Jan 1995, p.unnumbered
- Edison (1910 label), "Market Research, 1910 Style," by Raymond R. Wile, reproduces Edison documents summarizing a survey of business conditions in the Northeast for all labels, *New Amberola Graphic* Oct 1994, p.10-12
- Edison (1927 label), by Ray Wile, "The Edison Company's Transition to Electrical Recording, May Through August, 1927," continued, *Record Research* Jan 1995, p.5
- Edison Phonograph Company (1890s label), by Charlie Weatherbee, describes and reproduces an original stock certificate (1898), *In The Groove Mar* 1995, p.6-7
- Electrolux (1949 U.K. promotional record), by Neil Bigmore, *International Talking Machine Review* No. 88 (Autumn/Winter 1994), p.2567
- Emerson (1916 label), connection with Pathé, by George Blacker & Jean-Christophe Averty, discog., continued, *Record Research* Jan 1995, p.6
- Everybodys (1920s label), a brief description by Carl Kendziora, reprinted from *Record Changer*, *Record Research* Jan 1995, p.8
- Excello (1952 label), by Bill Dahl, Goldmine May 12, 1995, p.16-22
- Excello (1952 label), "The Label's Catalog Finds a Good Home at AVI, by Elmer Ploetz, DISCoveries Sep 1995, p.40-41
- Force (1934 U.K. label), discography, by Raymond Welch-Bartrum, "Force Records: The Numbering Completed," *Historic Record* No. 36 (Jul 1995), p.23
- GNP Crescendo (1954 label), by Steve Roeser, about the label founded by Gene Norman, *Goldmine* May 12, 1995, p.40-46,78
- Gramophone (1890s U.K. label), "The Beginnings of the Gramophone Company," by Peter Martland, reveals that the company can trace its history to 1897, rather than 1898 as commonly supposed, *Hillandale News* Oct 1994, p.123-126
- Gramophone (1940s U.K. label), discography of SS series, by Frank Andrews, *Talking Machine Review* No. 89 (Spring 1995), p.2778
- Hi (1957 label), "Everybody Just Played Straight Ahead," by David Whiteis, Goldmine May 12, 1995, p.24-32,82,191
- Imperial (1926 U.K. label), "The Imperial Scottish Series," by Chris Hamilton & Arthur Badrock, a discography, International Talking Machine Review No. 87 (Summer 1994), p.2536-37
- Imperial (1945 label), matrix listing by Cedric J. Hayes, continued, Record Research Jan 1995, p.7
- La Belle (1920s label), a brief description by Carl Kendziora, reprinted from Record Changer, Record Research Jan 1995, p.8
- Labels, Various 1940s-1950s, "Phil's Place" by Phil Oldham, continues an lengthy alphabetical listing of jazz-related labels, with brief descriptions and an appeal for more info, *IAJRC Journal* Fall 1994-Spring 1995, p.various
- Labels, Various 78 era, "False Starts and Phantom Labels," by Allan Sutton,

- describes some early 1900s labels trademarked, but apparently never produced, including Champion (1908), Sapphire, Crystal, Jewel, Music Master, Bell, Crescent (all 1916), Hillandale (1917), Metropolitan (1921), others, *Victrola and 78 Journal* Spring 1995 (No. 4), p.26-28
- Labels, Various Canadian, "Canadian Record Labels: Pre-1942," by Colin J. Bray, a brief overview, adapted from a talk, *Antique Phonograph News* May/Jun 1995, p.9-10
- Labels, Various Chicago, "The Chicago 'Premium' Brands," by Allan Sutton, discusses early 1900s labels used as premiums: Busy Bee, Aretino, Standard, Harmony, D&R and others, Victrola and 78 Journal Late Summer 1995 (No. 6), p.34-37
- Marsh Laboratories Transcriptions (1930s label), by George Blacker, continued, Record Research Jan 1995, p.5
- Mercury (1940s label), 5000-series listing, by Ed Novitsky, continued, *Record Research*Jan 1995, p.7
- Modern/RPM (1950s labels), "Sound-a-likes and Covers," by Steve Propes, *Echoes Of the Past* No. 27 (Spring 1994), p.26-27
- Musola (c.1920 Dutch label), by Frank Andrews, more in issue #90, p.2810,

 International Talking Machine Review No. 88 (Autumn/Winter 1994), p.2566
- Okeh (1920s label), "The Okeh 8000 'Race' Series," by Laurie Wright, label types, Storyville No. 162 (Jun 1995), p.225-231
- Parkway (1957 label) see Cameo (1957 label)
- Parlophone (1930s U.K. label), race series, by Arthur Badrock, "The (Second) English Parlophone Race Series," discography with (tiny) sales figures, *Talking Machine Review* No. 89 (Spring 1995), p.2779-81
- Pathé (1900s French label), "Dating Pathé Recordings," by Len Watts, *Hillandale News* Aug 1995, p.331
- Puritone (1920s label), a brief description by Carl Kendziora, reprinted from Record Changer, Record Research Jan 1995, p.8
- Rhino (1978 reissue label), by Scott Lawrence & John Bitzer, "They Collect Records So You Don't Have To," *DISCoveries* Nov 1994, p.40-44
- RPM (1950s label) see Modern/RPM
- Starday (1953 label), "Inside Starday Records," by Colin Escott, an interview with long-time head Don Pierce, *Journal of Country Music* Vol. 17 No. 1 (1994), p.32-38
- Sue (1957 label), by Alan Warner, Goldmine May 12, 1995, p.70,78,200
- Take Two (1978 reissue label), by Irwin Chusid, based on an interview with founder Jim Bedoian, *DISCoveries* Apr 1994, p.29,30,33
- Talk-o-Photo (1920s label), by Emil R. Pinta, new information, Record Research Jan 1995, p.2
- Talking Books (1920s), reproduces Victor H. Emerson's 1921 patent for these children's recordings, which came in the shape of various animals, *In The Groove* Apr 1995, p.1
- Thomas (1909 label), by Arthur Badrock, in "Junkshopper's Column," *International Talking Machine Review* No. 88 (Autumn/Winter 1994), p.2558
- Times Square (1960s label), "Off the Wall," by Squire, recollections of New York City's Times Square Record shop and its custom label, *DISCoveries* Jul 1995, p.44-48
- 2 Tone (1979 label), by Jo-Ann Greene, about the punk/dance label, *Goldmine May 12*, 1995, p.34-38,200
- V-Disc (1942 label), "V-Discs: Milestones and Turn Signals," by Art Hilgart, *IAJRC Journal* Spring 1995, p.1-2
- Variety (1920s label), a brief description by Carl Kendziora, reprinted from Record

- Changer, Record Research Jan 1995, p.8
- Victor "Red Seal" Lawsuit (1940), by Herman Paikoff, details Victor's suit against Columbia and Decca to prevent them from issuing red-label discs; testimony; New Amberola Graphic Jul,Oct 1994, p.Jy:12-16,Oct:22-26
- Victor (1901 label), "Brief Notes on Victor Matrix Numbers," by William R. Moran, Victrola and 78 Journal Spring 1995 (No. 4), p.8-9
- Victor (1901 label), "Forty Years of Victor Record Sales," by George Taylor, the oftreprinted table of Victor sales from 1901-1942, as submitted by the company in a 1943 court case, *Hillandale News* Dec 1994, p.186-187
- Victor (1901 label), changeover to double-sided releases in 1908, by Martin Bryan, "Sixteen Non-Existent(?) Victor One-Sided Records" lists single-face issues possibly "lost" in the abrupt changeover, New Amberola Graphic Jul 1994, p.9-10
- Wards Records (c.1933 label), "When Art Imitated Life," by Martin Bryan, with reproduction of a 1934 Montgomery Ward ad that lists many issues, New Amberola Graphic Oct 1994, p.8-10
- World Record Club (1968 U.K. label), discography, by Derek Beeby, continued, *Historic Record* No. 33,34 (Oct 1994, Jan 1995), p.O:19-24,39-40,J:8

Classical

- Arizmendi, Helena, by Eduardo Arnosi, W/D, *The Record Collector* Vol. 39 No. 3 (Jul/Sep 1994), p.230-234
- Artists, Various: "\$1,000,000 a Year For Voices," is a reprint of a 1912 Musical America article about the contracts between classical artists and record companies, New Amberola Graphic Jan 1995, p.3-5
- Belmas, Xenia, additions to the discography published in issue 38:4, *The Record Collector* Vol. 39 No. 4 (Oct/Dec 1994), p.312-313
- Bernstein, Leonard, "A Total Embrace of Music," by Peter Gutmann, *Goldmine Mar* 31, 1995, p.16-34,38-44,48,50,132
- Caruso, Enrico, "Caruso's Weakest Records," by Charles Arnhold, Victrola and 78

 Journal Spring 1995 (No. 4), p.1-6
- Castles, Amy, "Amy Castles, A Threat to Melba?", by Paul Hartup, W/D of Gramophone Co. recordings (1906-1909), International Talking Machine Review No. 87 (Summer 1994), p.2549
- Collins, William J. (author), obit., by Victor Girard et al, The Record Collector Vol. 40 No. 1 (Jan/Mar 1995), p.88
- Cornubert, Pierre, by Harold Barnes, W/D, *The Record Collector* Vol. 40 No. 2 (Apr/Jun 1995), p.127-132
- De Reszke, Jean, "The Magic of Jean De Reszke," by Harold Bruder, *The Record Collector* Vol. 40 No. 2 (Apr/Jun 1995), p.150-172
- De Reszke, Marie, "Marie de Reske's Fonotipia" (sic), by George Taylor, Hillandale News Jun 1995, p.316
- Di Stefano, Giuseppe, by Thomas Semrau, W/D (more in issue 39:4, pp.314-315), *The Record Collector* Vol. 39 No. 3 (Jul/Sep 1994), p.164-229
- Du Mont, Henry, "A Discography of His Vocal Works," by Jerome F. Weber, 17th Century Music Fall 1994 (4:1), p.1,6-9
- Eames, Emma, "Mme. Eames on Record Making," reprint of a 1907 article from The Talking Machine World, *New Amberola Graphic* Jul 1994, p.16
- Ferrauto, Augusto, by Giorgio Feliciotti, with chronology, roles, and discography, The

- Record Collector Vol. 40 No. 2 (Apr/Jun 1995), p.90-112
- Gingold, Joseph, obit., New Amberola Graphic Oct 1994, p.19
- Giorgini, Aristodemo, by Larry Lustig, W/D, The Record Collector Vol. 39 No. 4 (Oct/Dec 1994), p.242-273
- Gorin, Igor, by Edward Hagelin-Pearson, W/D, *The Record Collector* Vol. 40 No. 1 (Jan/Mar 1995), p.3-39
- Herold, Vilhelm, additions to the discography published in issue 38:4, *The Record Collector* Vol. 39 No. 4 (Oct/Dec 1994), p.312-313
- Hurst, P.G., by John Freestone, a biography of the English writer (for *The Gramophone*), *The Record Collector* Vol. 39 No. 4 (Oct/Dec 1994), p.274-277
- Karle, Theo, "Brunswick Recording Artist," by Neil Corning, Victrola and 78 Journal Summer 1995 (No. 5), p.52-53
- McCormack, John, "Blue Amberols by John McCormack," by Ron Dethlefson, describes the Edison cylinders produced from masters made in London in 1904, Victrola and 78 Journal Late Summer 1995 (No. 6), p.68
- Metropolitan Opera Company, "Lucky Stars," by Virginia L. Hawthorn, describes the company's experiences during the 1906 San Francisco earthquake, where it was appearing on tour, *Victrola and 78 Journal* Late Summer 1995 (No. 6), p.38-42
- Navarrini, Francesco, by Paolo Padoan, W/D, *The Record Collector* Vol. 40 No. 1 (Jan/Mar 1995), p.53-72
- O'Sullivan, John, by Michael F. Bott, W/D, *The Record Collector* Vol. 39 No. 4 (Oct/Dec 1994), p.278-292
- Peerce, Jan, "Tracking Peerce's Bluebird," by Emil R. Pinta, discusses Peerce's recordings of his most famous number, "The Bluebird of Happiness," Victrola and 78 Journal Late Summer 1995 (No. 6), p.31
- Record Collectors: The Recorded Vocal Arts Society (U.K., 1953), by John T. Hughes, *The Record Collector* Vol. 39 No. 4 (Oct/Dec 1994), p.306-308
- Record Collectors: Vocal Record Collectors' Society (NY), by Joe Pearce, *The Record Collector* Vol. 40 No. 2 (Apr/Jun 1995), p.123-126
- Strauss, Richard, analysis of an aria, by Nicholas E. Limansky, "Grossmachtige Prinzessin,' Zerbinetta's Aria From Ariadne auf Naxos: An Analysis of the Recordings, 1913-1992," The Record Collector Vol. 40 No. 1 (Jan/Mar 1995), p.72-83
- Tamagno, Francesco, "Tamagno's Records," by Paul D. Lewis, W/D, *The Record Collector* Vol. 40 No. 2 (Apr/Jun 1995), p.113-122
- Trio de Lutece, by Claude Seary, in "More Gleanings From Columbia Record Supplements," W/D, Antique Phonograph News Sep/Oct 1995, p.9

Country, Folk, Ethnic

- Alley, Shelly Lee, "Reluctant Hillbilly," by Kevin Reed Coffey, *Journal of Country Music* Vol. 17 No. 1 (1994), p.48-55
- Amburgey Sisters, The, "Pioneer All-Female String Band," by Wayne W. Daniel, Bluegrass Unlimited Feb 1995, p.20-26
- Black Music in England "uBungca (Oxford Bags)," by John Cowley, "Recordings in London of African and West Indian Music in the 1920s and 1930s,: *Musical Traditions* No. 12 (Summer 1994), p.13-26
- Black Oak Arkansas, "Cotton Pickin', Hillbillies and Rednecks," by Cecil Kirk Hutson, "An Analysis of Black Oak Arkansas and the Perpetual Stereotyping of the

- Rural South," examines the group's faux claim to being genuine outlaws, *Popular Music & Society* Vol. 17 No. 4 (Winter 1993), p.47-62
- Breeden, Alvin, "Fastest Grass Alive," by Keff Vogelgesang, *Bluegrass Unlimited* Sep 1995, p.28-30
- Cato, Connie, a "where is she now?" update, *Journal of Country Music* Vol. 17 No. 1 (1994), p.2
- Chestnut Grove Quartet, "We Come From a Place .", by Joe Wilson, *Bluegrass Unlimited* Jul 1995, p.54-58
- Crowe, J.D., by Douglas Fulmer, Bluegrass Unlimited Apr 1995, p.16-20
- Dunn, Bob, "Steel Colossus: The Bob Dunn Story," by Kevin Reed Coffey, about the steel guitar pioneer of the 1930s, *Journal of Country Music* Vol. 17 No. 2 (1995), p.46-56
- Fairchild, Raymond, "Talking Bluegrass," by Art Menius, *Bluegrass Unlimited* Nov 1994, p.16-21
- Friedman, Kinky, "They Ain't Makin' Yahoos Like Kinky Anymore," by Rush Evans, about the eccentric artist, who is now a novelist, W/D, *DISCoveries* Oct 1994, p.44-49
- Germany-field recordings at the Berlin Phonogramm-Archiv, by Susanne Ziegler, "From Wax Cylinders to Digital Storage: The Berlin Phonogramm Archiv Today," with a history of early field recordings, Resound Jan/Mar 1994, p.1-5
- Gill, Vince, "The Missing Years," by Bob Allen, *Journal of Country Music* Vol. 17 No. 2 (1995), p.8-15
- Hartford, John, "The Old Mill Stream of Consciousness," by Thomas Goldsmith, Bluegrass Unlimited Feb 1995, p.30-32
- Homer & Jethro, "From Moonshine to Martinis," by Henry "Homer Haynes & Kenneth "Jethro" Burns, conclusion of their comic autobiography, written c.1961 and previously unpublished, *Journal of Country Music* Vol. 16 No. 3 (1994), p.3-6
- Hubbard, Ray Wylie, "Out of the Fog, and Into the Songs," by John Wooley, about the progressive country composer of "Up Against the Wall, Redneck Mother," *DISCoveries* Aug 1995, p.42-43
- Ives, Burl, obit., by William Ruhlmann, Goldmine May 26, 1995, p.12,16
- Jeep and Bucksnort, "A Different Bluegrass Story," by Dan "Buck" Buckner, about country comedian Jeep Caillouet, *Bluegrass Unlimited* Sep 1995, p.74-76
- Jennings, Waylon, "Nashville Rebel," by Steve Roeser, including a long interview, W/D, *Goldmine* Dec 23, 1994, p.14-42,70,72
- Jones, George, "The Grand Tour," by Nick Tosches, Journal of Country Music Vol. 16 No. 3 (1994), p.15-34
- Kallick, Kathy (of Good Ol' Persons), by Kerry Dexter, with annotated list of recordings, *Bluegrass Unlimited* Aug 1995, p.38-42
- Keen, Robert Earl, by Elmer Ploetz, DISCoveries Jul 1995, p.60
- Kimmel, Dick, "An Ambassador of Bluegrass," by Len Kalakian, *Bluegrass Unlimited*Nov 1994, p.34-36
- Kostas, "Kostas's Grecian Formula," by Mark Schone, about the country songwriter (real name Kostas Lazarides) and onetime recording artist, *Journal of Country Music* Vol. 17 No. 1 (1994), p.26-31
- Krauss, Alison, and Union Station, by Thomas Goldsmith, current activities, Bluegrass Unlimited Jun 1995, p.42-46
- Landers, Jake, "Most Definitely an Originator," by Janice Brown McDonald, about the bluegrass songwriter, *Bluegrass Unlimited* Feb 1995, p.38-41

- Lauderdale, Jim, "Just Looking for a Niche," by Mark Schone, Journal of Country Music Vol. 17 No. 2 (1995), p.41-45
- Lewis Family, The, "The Sensational Lewis Family," by Brett F. Devan, Bluegrass Unlimited Sep 1995, p.34-38
- McCoy, Charlie, "A Blow By Blow With Charlie McCoy," by Kim Field, about the harmonica virtuoso, *Journal of Country Music* Vol. 17 No. 1 (1994), p.3-6
- McMillion, Mac (of the Mountain Four), "One in a Million," by Michelle Putnam, Bluegrass Unlimited May 1995, p.60-64
- Meyer, Edgar, "Amazing Bass," by Wayne Renardson, about the country bass player, Journal of Country Music Vol. 16 No. 3 (1994), p.11-14
- Miller, Emmett, "The Strange and Hermetical Case of Emmett Miller," by Nick Tosches, about the 1920s blackface artist whose recording of "Lovesick Blues" inspired Hank Williams, W/D, Journal of Country Music Vol. 17 No. 1 (1994), p.39-47
- Milo Twins, The, "Early Country Stars of Radio & Records," by Dick Hill, W/D, Joslin's Jazz Journal May 1995, p.16-17
- Mitchell, Joni, "From Blue To Indigo," by William Ruhlmann, Goldmine Feb 17, 1995, p.16-26,30-48,52,60
- Monroe, Bill, by Dick Bowden, an interview with Russell Petty, a former player on Monroe's baseball team, *Bluegrass Unlimited* Mar 1995, p.30-35
- Mullins, Joe, "It's Going to Swell Your Heart," by Penny Parsons, *Bluegrass Unlimited*Jul 1995, p.60-70
- Nelson, Willie, by W.A. Kelly Huff, "A Thematic Analysis of Willie Nelson's Song Lyrics," *Popular Music & Society* Vol. 18 No. 2 (Summer 1994), p.91-124
- Nelson, Willie, "Funny How Times Slips Away," by Bill DeYoung, W/D, Goldmine Jan 6, 1995, p.16-34,40-48,68-74,135-142
- O'Brien, Tim and Mollie, "Taking the Chance to Take a Chance," by David McCarty, Bluegrass Unlimited Oct 1994, p.16-21
- Ostroushko, Peter, and Dean Magraw, "Acoustic Duo Delight," by Joe Ross, *Bluegrass Unlimited* Apr 1995, p.46-53
- Owens, Buck, discography, by Patrick Milligan, "The Capitol Recordings, 1967-1970,"

 Journal of Country Music Vol. 16 No. 3 (1994), p.45-53
- Reeves, Jim, "Welcome to His World," by Colin Escott, W/D, *Goldmine* Nov 11, 1994, p.14-22,26-32,36-42,46
- Rich, Charlie, obit., by Jeff Tamarkin, Goldmine Sep 1, 1995, p.10,12
- Rinzler, Ralph (folklorist), "Ralph Rinzler's Legacy," by Lee Williams, *Bluegrass Unlimited* Apr 1995, p.10-11
- Robertson, Eck, by John Fahey, recounts how in the 1960s the author met Robertson, who made the first commercially issued folk record (in 1923), *Bluegrass Unlimited* Aug 1995, p.32-35
- Rodgers, Jimmie, and Gene Autry, an account of how the two men met, by mutual friend Slim Bryant, in "Notes and Queries," *Bluegrass Unlimited* May 1995, p.26-27
- Seldom Seen, The, "All This and Fun, Too," by Penny Parsons, *Bluegrass Unlimited*Dec 1994, p.16-24
- Smith, Connie, "After the Ball," by Daniel Cooper, *Journal of Country Music* Vol. 16 No. 3 (1994), p.35-44
- Snow, Hank, "My First Recordings," by Hank Snow, excerpted from his 1994 autobiography, *Journal of Country Music* Vol. 16 No. 3 (1994), p.7-10
- Southern Strangers, "Cool, Calm and Collected Bluegrass," by Janice Brown

- McDonald, Bluegrass Unlimited Mar 1995, p.83-84
- Stanley, Ralph, "The Renaissance of Ralph Stanley," by Penny Parsons, *Bluegrass Unlimited* May 1995, p.16-22
- Story, Carl M., obit., by Lance Leroy, Bluegrass Unlimited May 1995, p.15
- Thomason, Ron, "Looking For the Roots of Humor," by Eugenia Snyder, *Bluegrass Unlimited* Jul 1995, p.46-51
- Tractors, The, "Just Different Enough," by John Wooley, *DISCoveries* Nov 1994, p.50-51 Tucker, Tanya, "Almost Grown," by Daniel Cooper, *Journal of Country Music* Vol. 17 No. 1 (1994), p.10-25
- Walser, Don, "Best New Artist?", by Don McLeese, *Journal of Country Music* Vol. 17 No. 2 (1995), p.5-7
- Williams, Robin and Linda, "Nothing Square About It," by David McCarty, *Bluegrass Unlimited* Aug 1995, p.16-20
- Young, Steve, "A Conversation With Country Music's Original Outlaw," by Ted Olson, Journal of Country Music Vol. 17 No. 2 (1995), p.29-40
- Youngblood, Jack, "Mississippi Fiddler," by Jerry Prescott, *Bluegrass Unlimited* Aug 1995, p.51
- Zonn, Andrea, by Dan Mazer, Bluegrass Unlimited Dec 1994, p.30-38

Jazz, Blues, Gospel

- Ahola, Sylvester, obit., New Amberola Graphic Jan 1995, p.22
- Armstrong, Louis, "A Fan Remembers," by Stephen Maitland-Lewis, *Mississippi Rag* Feb 1995, p.22-23
- Armstrong, Louis, "The Iron Lip Cornet Wonder: The Early Years," by J. Lee Anderson, *Mississippi Rag* Feb 1995, p.1-8
- Armstrong, Louis, and Joe Glaser, by Ernie Anderson, discusses the odd relationship between Armstrong and the shady white Chicagoan who became his agent, Storyville No. 160,161 (Dec 1994,Mar 1995), p.#160:123-135,#161:167-182
- Barrett, Dan, "An Interview With Dan Barrett," by Gunnar Jacobsen, edited by Leslie Johnson, *Mississippi Rag* Nov 1994, p.1-10
- Beiderbecke, Bix, "Bunny and Bix Compared," by Norman P. Gentieu, includes biographical research on Beiderbecke and Berigan, and compares their performance styles, *IAJRC Journal* Winter 1995, p.23-26
- Berigan, Bunny, see Beiderbecke, Bix, "Bunny and Bix Compared,"
- Brunswick, jazz recordings in the 1920s see Brunswick (1920s label)
- Coltrane, John, "Going To Extremes," by William Ruhlmann, W/D, Goldmine Jun 23, 1995, p.18-28,32,34,38,136-152
- Condon, Eddie see Lewis, Vic
- De Paris, Wilbur, "The Wilbur de Paris Band," by Chris Cagle, "Or, How to Keep From Burying the Old Girl" (reprinted from Record Changer, June, 1952), *Tailgate* Ramblings Dec 1994, p.6-8
- Dengler, John, "The Kid From Princeton," by Jack Sohmer, Mississippi Rag Oct 1994, p.24-26
- Dixon, Willie, "From Vicksburg to Blues Heaven: The 77 Year Odyssey," by Jeff Lind, DISCoveries Aug 1995, p.30-33
- Dohler, Bill, "An Elegant Alto Player," by Chuck Sweningsen, W/D of 1946 Chicago recordings, Mississippi Rag Apr 1995, p.28
- Drootin, Benjamin "Buzzy," "Drummer for the Giants of Jazz," by George A. Borgman,

- Mississippi Rag Jun 1994, p.25-31,48
- Ellington, Duke, "Twenty Years Without the Duke," by Les Block, marks the twentieth anniversary of his death with some stories about him, *Mississippi Rag* May 1994, p.18-19
- Europe, Jim, "Lt. Jim Europe's 369th Infantry Jazz Band," by Floyd Levin, includes reprints of Pathé literature about the artist, *Victrola and 78 Journal Spring* 1995 (No. 4), p.17-19
- Faren, Johnie, "A Drummer's Dream," by Eddy Banjura, an interview with the drummer, Mississippi Rag Mar 1995, p.1-7
- Feather, Leonard (author), obit., by Steve Roeser, Goldmine Oct 28, 1994, p.10,12
 Feldman, Michael "Moishe," "From Russia With Jazz," by George A. Borgman,
 Mississippi Rag May 1994, p.33-37
- Fleming, Harry, fragmentary information on, by Morton Clausen, in "Pages From a Danish Scrapbook," Storyville No. 162 (Jun 1995), p.222-223
- Fonseque, Raymond, "France's Jazzman & Jazz Teacher Extraordinaire," by Art Fell & Peter Gaskell, *Mississippi Rag* Dec 1994, p.21-23
- Girard, Adele, and Joe Marsala, "The Sweethearts of Swing," by Phillip D. Atteberry, Mississippi Rag May 1994, p.1-7
- Glaser, Joe see Armstrong, Louis, and Joe Glaser
- Gwaltney, Tommy, "Entrepreneurial Jazzman," by Bob Byler, *Mississippi Rag* Jul 1995, p.32-36
- Hackett, Bobby see Lewis, Vic
- Hall, Edmond, "A Clarinet Lesson From Edmond Hall," by J. Lee Anderson, taped in 1958, Mississippi Rag May 1995, p.19-22
- Horne, Lena, an interview, by James T. Jones IV, Tailgate Ramblings Feb 1995, p.4-5
 Humphrey, Percy, obit., by William Carter, "Remembering Percy Humphrey: What Survived, What Didn't," Mississippi Rag Sep 1995, p.1-5
- Humphrey, Willie James, obit., "He Celebrated Life and Music," by Butch Thompson, Mississippi Rag Jul 1994, p.1-4
- Ingham, Keith, "The Eloquent Keith Ingham," by Philip D. Atteberry, Mississippi Rag Jul 1995, p.1-3
- Jackson, Mahalia, "The Queen of Gospel Music," by Victor M. Parachin, *Mississippi* Rag Jan 1995, p.10-11
- Jazz "More Notes on the ODJB's First Recording," by Tim Gracyk, more on whether the Original Dixieland Jazz Band recorded for Columbia in January, 1917, prior to its first Victor date, Victrola and 78 Journal Late Summer 1995 (No. 6), p.9
- Jazz "The First Jazz Record of All?", by Brian Rust, contests the assumption that the Original Dixieland Jazz Band first recorded for Columbia in January, 1917, Victrola and 78 Journal Late Summer 1995 (No. 6), p.1-8
- Jazz "The First Jazz Record," by Tim Gracyk, focusses on the Original Dixieland Jazz Band and other pre-1920 bands and "jass" recordings, *Joslin's Jazz Journal* Nov 1994, p.10-11
- Jazz Vocalese (non-verbal singing), by Barry Keith Grant, "Purple Passages or Fiestas in Blue? Notes Toward an Aesthetic of Vocalese," W/D of recorded examples, Popular Music & Society Vol. 18 No. 1 (Spring 1994), p.125-143
- Jenkins Orphanage, "Jazz at the Jenkins Orphanage," by Mary Lee Hester, about the celebrated black orphanage in Charleston, SC, and its youthful bands, Mississippi Rag Jul 1995, p.14-18
- Jenkins, Al, "Knocking Down Walls," by Derek Coller, Mississippi Rag Nov 1994, p.28-31

- Jenkins, Al, "The First Time I Heard Al Jenkins," by Dan Barrett, Mississippi Rag Nov 1994, p.27
- Jobim, Antonio Carlos, obit., Goldmine Jan 6, 1995, p.8,10
- Joplin, Scott, "The Scott Joplin House, A St. Louis Ragtime Landmark," by Bob Lord, Mississippi Rag Sep 1995, p.32
- "Jug Bands of Louisville, The," by Fred E. Cox, John Randolph & John Harris, discusses Earl McDonald, Clifford Hayes, Whistler and His Jug Band, Old Southern Jug Band, and others who recorded, *Storyville* No. 159-162 (Sep 1994-Jun 1995), p.various
- Kay, Connie, obit., Goldmine Jan 6, 1995, p.10
- Keller, Sue, "New York's Ragtime Gal," by George A. Borgman, *Mississippi Rag* May 1995, p.44,25-27
- Kirby, Scott, an interview, by David Reffkin, in "The Ragtime Machine," *Mississippi* Rag Jun 1995, p.3-8
- Lawson, Yank, obit., "Remembering Yank," by Duncan Schiedt, *Mississippi Rag* Apr 1995, p.24-27
- Leadbelly, "Leadbelly and Vernon Dalhart: Rooted in Texarkana," by Sean Killeen, Victrola and 78 Journal Winter 1994 (No. 3), p.15-17
- Lee, Bobby, by Laurie Wright, Storyville No. 159 (Sep 1994), p.110-111
- Lems-Dworkin, Carol, an interview with the performer/scholar by David Reffkin, in "The Ragtime Machine," Mississippi Rag Mar 1995, p.14-15
- Lewis, Sabby, "Boston's Grand Old Man of Jazz," by George A. Borgman, *Mississippi* Rag Aug 1994, p.1-8
- Lewis, Vic, private jazz recordings made in the U.S. in 1938, by Clarrie Henley, "When Condon Played Piano and Hackett Was Featured Guitarist: 'Lost' Acetates Surface In London," *Mississippi Rag* Aug 1994, p.24-26
- Louisiana Repertory Jazz Ensemble, by Bob Byler, Mississippi Rag Jun 1995, p.36-39
- Maheu, Jack, an interview, by Tom Jacobsen, Mississippi Rag May 1995, p.1-9
- Mannering, Eric, "Eric Mannering's Imperial Jazz Band," by A.C. Stone, *Mississippi Rag* Jul 1994, p.32-33
- Marable, Fate see Streckfus Steamboat Line
- McRae, Carmen, obit., Goldmine Dec 9, 1994, p.8
- Mince, Johnny, obit., by Jack Sohmer, Mississippi Rag Feb 1995, p.21
- Morton, Jelly Roll, "The Music of Jelly Roll Morton," by Rick Kennedy, excerpt from the book Jelly Roll, Bix and Hoagy: Gennett Studios and the Birth of Recorded Jazz, *Mississippi Rag* Jun 1994, p.14-16
- Noone, Jimmie (The Vocalion Recordings), discog., by Laurie Wright, *Storyville* No. 159 (Sep 1994), p.90-92
- Oliver, Joe "King," "Additional Information," by Laurie Wright, Storyville No. 160 (Dec 1994), p.143-144
- Oliver, Joe "King," "The Genesis of King Oliver's Creole Jazz Band," by Gene Anderson, *American Music* Fall 1994, p.283-303
- Original Dixieland Jazz Band see Jazz –"More Notes on the ODJB's First Recording" Rainey, Ma, "Barnstorming The Blues," by J. Lee Anderson, *Mississippi Rag* Apr 1995, p.1-9
- Roberts, David Thomas, an interview by David Reffkin with the controversial composer/performer who now dabbles in electronic music, in "The Ragtime Machine," Mississippi Rag Jun 1994, p.18-21
- Roberts, Ike, "Around the Horn With Ike Roberts," by George A. Borgman, about the

saxophonist (1918-1993), Mississippi Rag Oct 1994, p.1-8

Rummel, Jack, an interview, by David Reffkin, in "The Ragtime Machine," Mississippi Rag Jun 1995, p.1-2

Sander, "Sandy," obit., by Will Connelly, Mississippi Rag Feb 1995, p.21

Sayer, Cynthia, "Jazz Banjoist From the Big Apple," by George A. Borgman, Mississippi Rag Jun 1994, p.1-6

Sbarbaro, Tony - see Spargo, Tony

Scranton Sirens, more on the 1920s orchestra, from readers, *Record Research* Jan 1995, p.4

Smith, Rollin, fragmentary information on, by Morton Clausen, in "Pages From a Danish Scrapbook," Storyville No. 162 (Jun 1995), p.223-224

Snurpus, George, "Elusive Jazzman," by Derek Coller, Storyville No. 160 (Dec 1994), p.140-143

Sons of Bix's (jazz band), "The S.O.B.'s Are 20!", by Rich Johnson, marks the tribute band's 20th anniversary, *Mississippi Rag* Jul 1994, p.24-27

Spargo, Tony, "Jazz Pioneer and King of the Kazoo," by Warren Vache, Sr., about the ODJB drummer, whose name is also spelled Sbarbaro, *Mississippi Rag* Mar 1995, p.30-32

Stacy, Jess, obit., New Amberola Graphic Oct 1994, p.20

Stacy, Jess, obit., by Jack Sohmer, Mississippi Rag Feb 1995, p.21

Starr, Fred (of the Louisiana Repertory Jazz Ensemble), by Bob Byler, "Five Starr Historian & Jazzman," Mississippi Rag Jun 1995, p.40

Streckfus Steamboat Line, by J. Lee Anderson, "Riverboats, Fate Marable and the Streckfus Family Matters" concerns the river steamboat line that employed jazzmen, *Mississippi Rag* Jul 1994, p.10-18

Sumlin, Hubert, an interview with the bluesman by Blues Detective, *DISCoveries* Sep 1995, p.28-33

Sunnyland Slim, obit., by David Whiteis, Goldmine Apr 28, 1995, p.12

Suthers, Tom, by A.C. Stone, Mississippi Rag May 1995, p.38

Terry, Thelma, by Jim Gordon quibbles with the personnel attributed to a Terry session held in Chicago in 1928, in "Did You Know That .?", *IAJRC Journal* Spring 1995, p.33

Thomas, Jon, obit., by Paul Kattelman, Goldmine Jan 6, 1995, p.10

Varro, Johnny, "A Visit With Johnny Varro," by Warren Vache, Sr., a visit with the "young" (b.1930) jazz pianist, *Mississippi Rag* Sep 1994, p.1-8

Waller, Fats, "Corrections and Additions to 'Fats' in Fact," by Laurie Wright, Storyville No. 162 (Jun 1995), p.215-222

Waller, Fats, in 1941, by Charles Ray Sine, reminiscence by a radio engineer who recorded Waller playing classical music, in letters column, *Mississippi Rag Jan* 1995, p.7

Willcox, Spiegle, "Goldkette And All That Jazz," by Spiegle Willcox & Hans Eekhoff, an autobiography by the trombonist, *Storyville* No. 159 (Sep 1994), p.96-106

Willcox, Spiegle, "Spiegle at 92," by Ron Dean Johnson, *Mississippi Rag* Jun 1995, p.44,25-27

Rock, Rhythm & Blues

Ace, Buddy, obit., by Jeff Hannusch, *Goldmine* Mar 17, 1995, p.10 Allen, Lee, obit., by Jeff Hannusch, *Goldmine* Nov 25, 1994, p.8

- Answer Records, a listing of obscure examples from the rock era, by Larry Stidom, beginning with "A Sioux Named Boy," *Echoes Of the Past* Nos. 29, 30 (Autumn, Winter 1994), p.#29:p20-21,#30:p20
- Ant, Adam, "Antmusic for Antpeople," by Sue Smallwood, W/D, Goldmine Jul 7, 1995, p.54-66,172
- Auger, Brian, "Back From Oblivion," by Dave Thompson, W/D, Goldmine Apr 14, 1995, p.56-60,72,144,146
- Beach Boys, "David Leaf and the Beach Boys Myth," by Robin Platts, an interview with Beach Boys expert Leaf, *DISCoveries* Jul 1995, p.40-43
- Beatles, The, by Mark Wallgren discusses two rare LP's, "Collector's Items" and "Casualties," *Goldmine* Dec 9, 1994, p.48,52,56-61,74
- Beatles, The, "Collecting the Beatles," by Gillian G. Gaar, discusses collectable records and merchandise, *DISCoveries* Jun 1995, p.24-28
- Beatles, The, "One Collector's View," by Allen J. Weiner, is about collectibles, but contains some interesting history regarding the group, *Goldmine* Nov 25, 1994, p.48,50,54-58,211
- Beatles, The, "Rock 'n' Roll Dreams: The Beatles in Hamburg," by Gillian G. Gaar, conversations with Tony Sheridan, Astrid Kirchherr and Pauline Sutcliffe, *Goldmine* Nov 25, 1994, p.14-22,26-38,200
- Beatles, The, "The (Ex) Beatles in 1974," by Gillian G. Gaar, bandmembers Lennon, McCartney, Harrison and Starr after the breakup, *Goldmine* Nov 25, 1994, p.40-46,211
- Bernard, Rod, "Rod Bernard and American Bandstand," by Shane K. Bernard, based on an interview with the artist, W/D. A reaction by Bernard is in the April 28 issue, p.8. *Goldmine* Mar 31, 1995, p.64,66,129,132,138
- Bland, Bobby "Blue," "From Memphis To Malaco," by Mike Streissguth, W/D, Goldmine Jul 21, 1995, p.18-21,24-28,32-42,196
- Blues Traveler, "Road Warriors," by Steve Roeser, W/D, Goldmine Mar 17, 1995, p.46,48,189,190
- Brown, Arthur, by Chris Nickson, about the artist whose most famous recording was "Fire" (1968), *DISCoveries* Jun 1995, p.29-31
- Brown, James, by Jason Chervokas, "Make It Funky: How the Godfather of Soul Became the Father of Funk," W/D of his "Funk Years," *Goldmine* May 26, 1995, p.18-32,72
- Burdon, Eric, "Flying High With Flying Eye," by John Wooley, a short interview, DISCoveries Mar 1995, p.54-55
- Cale, John, "Music for a New Society," by Dave Thompson, W/D, Goldmine Dec 23, 1994, p.44-55,64-68
- Campbell, Little Milton, "The King of Southern Soul Blues," by Richard Skelly, a lengthy interview, W/D, *Goldmine* Oct 28, 1994, p.42,44,48-52,166
- Carroll, Johnny, obit., Goldmine Apr 28, 1995, p.12
- Champen, Waldo, "The Waldo Champen Story," by Marv Goldberg, about the singer with the Bachelors, Montereys, Cadillacs and other 1950s groups, *DISCoveries* Mar 1995, p.48-49
- Champs, The, "The Champs Challenge," by Larry Stidom, contains miscellaneous information on the group; more in issue no. 32 letters column, p.2. *Echoes Of the Past* No. 31 (Spring 1995), p.22-23
- Chaps, The, by Carl Janusek, based on an interview with George Esposito, W/D, *Echoes Of the Past* No. 30 (Winter 1994), p.13-15

- Cherokees, The, "No Reservations," by Bob Bosco, a painfully written history of the 1950s-1960s group, W/D, Echoes Of the Past No. 32 (Summer 1995), p.8-17
- Children's Songs, "Rock-a-Bye Babies," by David A. Milberg, discusses rock era hits about children, or based on nursery rhymes, *DISCoveries* Aug 1995, p.36-40
- Clark, Dave (promotion man), obit., by Robert Pruter, Goldmine Sep 1, 1995, p.12
- Coda, Cub, "Smokin' Again," by Rick Richards, DISCoveries Aug 1995, p.28-29
- Cordell, Denny (producer), obit., by Michael Heatley, Goldmine Mar 31, 1995, p.10 Count Five, by Devorah Hill, about the 1960s group best known for "Psychotic
 - Reaction," W/D, DISCoveries Oct 1994, p.50-54
- Cramps, The, "Cramped! The Psychomondomaniabilly of The Cramps," by Chris Davidson, W/D (more in letters, September 1, p.8), Goldmine Jul 7, 1995, p.68-72,172-176,192
- Crenshaw, Marshall, "Someday, Someway," an interview by Cub Coda, W/D ("selected"), more in Sept. 15 letters, p.8, *Goldmine* Aug 4, 1995, p.32-46,173
- Crosby, David, "An Egg Thief in Cyberspace," an interview by Steve Silberman, Goldmine Jul 7, 1995, p.16-32,36,40-52,74,172
- DeVille, Willy, an interview with the guitarist of CBGB, by Elmer Plotz, *DISCoveries*Nov 1994, p.49
- Druids of Stonehenge, The, by Mike Stax, W/D, DISCoveries Dec 1994, p.40-43
- Dylan, Bob, by Dave Thompson, "Blood and Desire: Rolling Thunder and Strolling Blunders, Bob Dylan in the Mid-'70s," W/D (1974-1976), Goldmine Sep 30, 1994, p.72-76,147-50,163,199
- Echoes, The, by Carl Janusek, about a Pennsylvania group with 3 releases in 1960-61; oddly the article never mentions an identically-named Brooklyn group which charted in 1961 (with "Baby Blue"). W/D. Echoes Of the Past No. 29 (Autumn 1994), p.12-15
- El Capris, The by Marv Goldberg, based on an interview with Bill Germany, W/D, DISCoveries Aug 1995, p.25
- England-Rock Music, by William Ruhlmann, "The Top Ten British Recording Artists Who Never Really Made It In the U.S." (rock era) is headed by Cliff Richard, Goldmine Apr 14, 1995, p.12,142
- Feathers, The, by Marv Goldberg, based on an interview with Johnny Staton, W/D, DISCoveries Jul 1995, p.57-59
- Five Crowns, The, by Carl Janusek, W/D (one record, on Alanna), Echoes Of the Past No. 31 (Spring 1995), p.10-11
- Foghat, "The Boogie Is Back," by Richard Skelly, an interview with Lonesome Dave Peverett, Goldmine Aug 4, 1995, p.50-54,58,130-134
- Four Dots, The, by Carl Janusek, also known as the Four Troys, W/D, *Echoes Of the Past* No. 32 (Summer 1995), p.4-6
- Four Tops, The, "Something About the Four Tops," by Emily Gaul, W/D, Goldmine Mar 3, 1995, p.16-30,142
- Franklin, Melvin (of The Temptations), obit., by Robert Pruter, Goldmine Mar 31, 1995, p.10
- Gallagher, Rory, obit., by Michael Heatley, Goldmine Jul 21, 1995, p.12
- Garcia, Jerry, "An American Original," obit., by David Grisman, *Bluegrass Unlimited*Sep 1995, p.19
- Garcia, Jerry, "Sun Goin' Up and Then, The Sun, It Goin' Down," by Jeff Tamarkin, a tribute by a lifelong fan, *Goldmine* Sep 15, 1995, p.16-21,64-72
- Garcia, Jerry, a lengthy obit., by William Ruhlmann, Goldmine Sep 15, 1995, p.21,72-74

Gatton, Danny, obit., Goldmine Nov 11, 1994, p.8

Gordy, Berry, Jr., "A Conversation With Mr. Motown," by Harvey R. Kubernik, interview, Goldmine Mar 3, 1995, p.52-62,77,79

Green Day, "Welcome to Paradise," by Jo-Ann Greene, "The Story of Green Day and the Berkeley Scene," W/D, Goldmine Sep 15, 1995, p.22-24,28-38

Hamilton, Dan (of Hamilton, Joe Frank & Reynolds), obit., Goldmine Feb 17, 1995, p.8

Harper, Roy, "In Search of Dr. Doom, the Optimist," an interview by Ralph Heibutzki, W/D, Goldmine Aug 18, 1995, p.40-62,80

Harptones, The, "Where Are They Now?", by Ray McEachern, locates baritone "Dice" Galloway, now bagging groceries in Quincy, Mass., *Echoes Of the Past* No. 32 (Summer 1995), p.26

Harrison, George - see Beatles, The, "The (Ex) Beatles in 1974"

Harrison, Wilbert, obit., by Bill Dahl, Goldmine Dec 9, 1994, p.8,12

Hawkins, Ted (guitarist), obit., by Bill Dahl, Goldmine Feb 17, 1995, p.8

Heatwave, "Wilder Thing," by Guy Aoki, W/D, Goldmine Mar 17, 1995, p.52,54,241

Helm, Levon, "And the Battles of the Band," by John Wooley, *DISCoveries* Sep 1995, p.52-53

Hitchcock, Robyn, by Chris Nickson, DISCoveries Jun 1995, p.50

Holly, Buddy, tribute and cover records, by Larry Stidom, in "Record Report," *Echoes Of the Past* No. 27 (Spring 1994), p.21-23

Hopkins, Nicky (pianist), obit., by Jeff Tamarkin, Goldmine Oct 28, 1994, p.10

Informers, The, by Tony Tisovec, W/D, DISCoveries Aug 1995, p.34-35

Japan (group), "Discovering Japan," by Dave Thompson, W/D, Goldmine Oct 28, 1994, p.54,56,117-126

Kari, Sax, "Who Is This Man and Where Has He Been?", by Bob Belniak, W/D of the singer/songwriter who has been recording since the 1940s, *Echoes Of the Past* No. 27 (Spring 1994), p.4-8

Keyes, Jimmy (of the Chords), obit., by Robert Pruter, Goldmine Sep 1, 1995, p.12 Kihn, Greg, by Matt Whorf, DISCoveries Jul 1995, p.33

Knack, The, by Paul Gabriel, W/D, DISCoveries Mar 1995, p.22-31

Lemonheads, The, "Wig Out at Dando's," by Ralph Heibutzki, W/D, DISCoveries Dec 1994, p.22-32

Lennon, John - see Beatles, The, "The (Ex) Beatles in 1974"

Lewis, Barbara, "Hello Stranger," by Rick Richards, W/D, *DISCoveries* Mar 1995, p.42-47

Lieber, Jerry, and Mike Stoller (songwriters), by Harvey R. Kubernik, an interview with the famous pop/rock songwriters, *Goldmine* Apr 28, 1995, p.60-67,124

Little Milton - see Campbell, Little Milton

Logan, Jack (songwriter), by Alex Trevor, DISCoveries Jan 1995, p.58

Lymon, Frankie, and the Teenagers, by Marv Goldberg, W/D, *DISCoveries* Jun 1995, p.44-49

Major Lance, obit., by Robert Pruter, Goldmine Oct 28, 1994, p.10,12

Manzarek, Ray (of the Doors), an interview by Harvey R. Kubernik, *Goldmine* Apr 14, 1995, p.62,66-72

McCartney, Paul - see Beatles, The, "The (Ex) Beatles in 1974"

McElroy, Sollie (of the Flamingos and Moroccos), obit., by Robert Pruter, Goldmine Mar 3, 1995, p.8

Meat Puppets, The, "Swimming in a Lake of Fire," by Steve Roeser, W/D, Goldmine

- Apr 28, 1995, p.18-42,69,70,119,120
- Medical References in Records (rock era), by B. Lee Cooper & William L. Schurk, "Processing Health Care Images from Popular Culture Resources: Physicians, Cigarettes and Medical Metaphors," *Popular Music & Society* Vol. 17 No. 4 (Winter 1993), p.105-124
- Mello-Tones, The, by Marv Goldberg, in "50s Rhythm & Blues," W/D, *DISCoveries* Jan 1995, p.40-41
- Mellows, The, "Lillian Leach and the Mellows," by Gene Bondy, interviews with members Leach and Arthur Crier, W/D, *Echoes Of the Past* No. 27 (Spring 1994), p.12-16
- Milli Vanilli, lip-synching scandal, by Christopher Martin, "Traditional Criticism of Popular Music and the Making of a Lip-synching Scandal," *Popular Music & Society* Vol. 17 No. 4 (Winter 1993), p.63-81
- Monkees, The, by Gillian Gaar, "A Look At the Group That Paired Rock and Television and Became a '60s Cultural Phenomenon," W/D, DISCoveries Sep 1995, p.42-46
- Moody Blues, The, "Veteran Cosmic Rockers," by Bruce Eder, W/D, Goldmine Oct 28, 1994, p.14-40,58,70,72
- More Better Man (disc jockey), by Squire, about the Washington D.C. oldies disc jockey (real name: Raymond Woods), *DISCoveries* Jul 1995, p.48-49
- Mountain, "Twin Peaks," by Richard Skelly, "A Conversation with Leslie West and Corky Laing of Mountain," W/D, Goldmine Jul 21, 1995, p.46-50,54-60,74,76
- Mystery Quartette, by Bob Bosco, W/D of the Philadelphia group that had two releases, in 1950, *Echoes Of the Past* No. 31 (Spring 1995), p.12-18
- Newman, Randy, "The Invisible Randy Newman," by Scott Montgomery, Gary Norris & Kevin Walsh, "The Metric Music to Reprise Years (1960-95)," W/D, Goldmine Sep 1, 1995, p.various
- Nilsson, Harry, "An Appreciation," by Rush Evans, W/D, *DISCoveries* May 1995, p.35-43
- Nine Inch Nails, "Happiness Is Slavery: A Look Past the Machine," by Jo-Ann Greene, focusses on angry founder Trent Reznor, whose recording career began in the early 1980s, W/D, *Goldmine* Aug 4, 1995, p.16-30,142,164,173
- Nirvana (British group), "There's Always Room for Cello," by Dawn Eden, W/D, Goldmine Apr 14, 1995, p.48-54,146,148,181
- Offspring, The, "Living Like There's No Tomorrow," by Jo-Ann Greene, W/D, *Goldmine* Sep 15, 1995, p.40,44,46,50-54,74,128
- Orioles, The, "Odds and Ends," by Marv Goldberg, based on interviews with members, W/D ("later Jubilee"), DISCoveries May 1995, p.44-47
- Orlandos, The, by Carl Janusek, W/D (one recording!), Echoes Of the Past No. 27 (Spring 1994), p.9-11
- Owens, Donnie, obit., Goldmine Dec 9, 1994, p.8
- Parker, Maceo, "Hey Maceo, Blow Your Horn!", by Bill Dahl, W/D of James Brown's former sax man as a solo artist, *Goldmine* May 26, 1995, p.34,36,72
- Parsons, Alan, "Reflects on Life in the Bright Side of the Moon," by Paul Gabriel, W/D of the Alan Parsons Project, *DISCoveries* Dec 1994, p.47-49,53
- Paul, Clarence (producer), obit., by J.T. Doggett, Goldmine Jul 7, 1995, p.12
- Pearls Before Swine, "The Original Rapp Music," by Carl E. Baugher, focusses on founder Tom Rapp, W/D, Goldmine Oct 28, 1994, p.60-66,72
- Penguins, The, by Marv Goldberg, based on interviews with Cleve Duncan and Teddy Harper, W/D, *DISCoveries* Sep 1995, p.34-39

- Pinder, Mike, "Back Among the Stars," by John Wooley, about the "lost" member of the Moody Blues, *DISCoveries* Jun 1995, p.62-63
- Pop, Iggy, and the Stooges, "Night of the Dumdum Boys," by Ralph Heibutzki, W/D (additions in April 28 issue, p.8), Goldmine Mar 17, 1995, p.16-44,78-84,188-193
- Powers, Johnny, by Elmer Ploetz, DISCoveries Jan 1995, p.59-60
- Presley, Elvis, "Elvis' U.S. Compact Discography and Price Guide," by Neal Umphred, Goldmine Feb 17, 1995, p.68,127
- Presley, Elvis, "I'm Going to Graceland," by Tom Ammann, describes his V.I.P. tour of Graceland in 1980, *DISCoveries* Jan 1995, p.46-47
- Presley, Elvis, "Meeting Elvis in Killeen," by Ray Campi, in which the author, a rockabilly singer, describes meeting Presley in 1957, *Goldmine* Feb 3, 1995, p.12,49
- Presley, Elvis, "Mick Farren and the Elvis Obsession," by Chris Nickson, discussion the continuing interest in the singer, *DISCoveries* Aug 1995, p.26,27,29
- Presley, Elvis, "On RCA Victor," by Neal Umphred, "A Discography and Price Guide For the '90s," includes the author's self-serving defense of his own price guides. Additional listings in March 17 issue, p.230-231. *Goldmine* Feb 3, 1995, p.16-30,34,38-58,119-126
- Presley, Elvis, "The Nearly Complete Digital Resurrection," by Neal Umphred, discusses RCA's CD reissue program, and in the process, background on many of the recordings, *Goldmine* Feb 3, 1995, p.126-132,168
- Presley, Elvis, the Presley postage stamp, by George Plasketes, "From Post Office to Oval Office: Idolatry and Ideology in the 1992 Presleydential Elections," Popular Music & Society Vol. 18 No. 1 (Spring 1994), p.19-50
- Prince, "Prince As Queer Poststructuralist," by Robert Walser, psychoanalyzes the androgynous performer, with an illus. of him in the buff, *Popular Music & Society* Vol. 18 No. 2 (Summer 1994), p.79-89
- R.E.M. (group), by Jim Fanning & Russell Miller, including a long section on collectibles, *DISCoveries* Jul 1995, p.24-32
- Ramones, The, "Twenty Years of 'Gabba Gabba Hey,' The Few, The Proud," by Carl Cafarelli, a feature article on the punkest of punk rock groups, *Goldmine* Sep 30, 1994, p.14-26,32-55,154
- Rancid (group), "Salvation Through Punk: The Rancid Story," by Jo-Ann Greene, with a "Rancid and Related Discography," *Goldmine* Sep 15, 1995, p.58-63,128-132
- Randolph, Dean, "A Has Been at 14? The Idol Breaker," by Robert Bosco, about the short career of a handsome young Philadelphian, Frankie Pescatore, in the early 1960s, *Echoes Of the Past* No. 30 (Winter 1994), p.4-12
- Ravan, Genya, "And She Means It," by Joseph Tortelli, W/D (more in August 18 letter, p.12), Goldmine Jun 23, 1995, p.60-66,152
- Reeves, Martha, and the Vandellas, "The Motown Years," by Richard Skelly, W/D, Goldmine Mar 3, 1995, p.34,38-50
- Reeves, Martha, and the Vandellas, an annotated discography, by Emily Gaul, *Goldmine* Mar 3, 1995, p.50,64,68
- Rock Music 1974, in a special 20th anniversary issue *Goldmine* examines the year 1974, including reminiscences by artists and readers, *Goldmine* Oct 14, 1994, p.various
- Ronson, Mick, "Play, Don't Worry: The Mick Ronson Story," by Ralph Heibutzki, W/D, Goldmine Jun 9, 1995, p.16-38,174,175
- Rothchild, Paul (producer), obit., by Steve Roeser, Goldmine May 12, 1995, p.10
- Sahm, Doug, "He's About a Mover," by John Wooley, W/D (numerous additions in let-

- ters column, March 1995, p.6), DISCoveries Jan 1995, p.22-28
- Secunda, Tony (manager), obit., by Dave Thompson, Goldmine Mar 31, 1995, p.10,12
- Sheridan, Tony, discography, by Gillian G. Gaar, Goldmine Nov 25, 1994, p.201
- Silva, Jimmy (singer/songwriter), obit., by John M. Borack, Goldmine Mar 3, 1995, p.8
- Sisters of Mercy, The, "Goth 'n' Roll Is Here To Stay," by Jo-Anne Greene, W/D,
 - Goldmine Nov 11, 1994, p.66-78,136,137
- Smith, Fred "Sonic," obit., Goldmine Dec 9, 1994, p.8
- Smith, Fred "Sonic," obit., by Ralph Heibutzki, a tribute to the late guitarist with the MC5. *DISCoveries* Feb 1995, p.20
- Soundgarden, "Super Unknown?", by Chris Nickson, W/D, DISCoveries Apr 1995, p.24-28
- Sparks, "E-Mael," by Dave Thompson, W/D (more in August 18 letters, pp.10,12), Goldmine Jul 7, 1995, p.178-196,228
- St. Peters, Crispian, by Douglas Antreassian, "Then and Now: Britain's 'Pied Piper' Sets the Record Straight," W/D, *DISCoveries* Jun 1995, p.40-43
- Stanshall, Vivian (of Bonzo Dog Band), obit., by Michael Heatley, *Goldmine* Apr 14, 1995, p.10
- Starlings, The/The Twilighters, by Marv Goldberg, in "50s Rhythm & Blues," W/D, DISCoveries Jan 1995, p.40
- Starr, Jack, obit., by Billy Miller Goldmine Jan 6, 1995, p.10
- Starr, Ringo see Beatles, The, "The (Ex) Beatles in 1974"
- Starr, Ringo, an interview, by Jeff Tamarkin, "Ringo Returns: With a Little Help From Friends Old And New," *Goldmine Jul 21*, 1995, p.16-17
- Staton, Candi, by Bil Carpenter, "Soul To Soul: Candi Staton's Journey from Sensuality to Salvation," W/D. (More in June 23 issue, p.16.) *Goldmine* Mar 17, 1995, p.56-61
- Sting, "Sting in the Tradition of the Lyric Poet," by Jon Solomon, examines the lyrics of the rather literate singer/composer, *Popular Music & Society* Vol. 17 No. 3 (Fall 1993), p.33-41
- Stinson, Bob (of the Replacements), obit., by Russell Hall, *Goldmine* Mar 31, 1995, p.10 Stooges, The see Pop, Iggy, and the Stooges
- Sweetwater, "The Bittersweet Tale of Sweetwater," by Mary Katherine Aldin, W/D, Goldmine Jun 9, 1995, p.40,42,46,48,52,58-62,186
- Tate, Howard, "Get It While You Can," by John Sandman, W/D, Goldmine Oct 28, 1994, p.68,70
- Thomas, Bobby, "The Bobby Thomas Story," by Marv Goldberg, about the singer with Vibranaires, Vibes, V-Eights and Orioles, W/D, DISCoveries Apr 1995, p.50-52
- Trapeze, "Flying High (Once Again) With the Greatest of Ease," by Lisa L. Barker, including an interview with members, *Goldmine* Nov 11, 1994, p.60-65,137,140
- Trouser Press, "America's Only British Rock Magazine," by Chris Nickson, is a history of the influential magazine, published from 1974-1984, *DISCoveries* Jun 1995, p.51-53
- Tucker, Tommy, "Tick Tock, Tick Tock, It's Tommy Tucker Time," by Opal Louis Nations, W/D of the 1960s singer whose biggest hit was "Hi-Heel Sneaker," W/D, Goldmine Aug 18, 1995, p.64-68,140
- "Twist, The" (dance), "And the Twist Goes Round and Round," by Jim Dawson, discusses recordings of the famous song, W/D, Goldmine Jun 23, 1995, p.42,44,48-58,154
- Valenti, Dino, obit., by Jeff Tamarkin, Goldmine Dec 23, 1994, p.10

- Valiants, The, by Marv Goldberg, W/D, DISCoveries Feb 1995, p.60-64
- Vaughn, Ben, "The Man Who Has Everything," by Carl Cafarelli, *Goldmine* Mar 17, 1995, p.62-65
- Ventures, The, an interview with guitarist Bob Bogle, by Michael Kelly, (note that the article pages are out of order), *DISCoveries* Apr 1995, p.31,32,34-38
- Williams, Eddie (of Three Blazers), obit., by Robert Pruter, *Goldmine* Apr 28, 1995, p.12
- Wilson, Brian (of the Beach Boys), by William Ruhlmann, a documentary on his life; a news item indicates that family members are suing him for libel, Goldmine Sep 15, 1995, p.10,12
- Winter, Edgar, "Little Brother's Not a Kid Anymore," by Richard Skelly, including an interview, W/D, *Goldmine* Apr 28, 1995, p.46,50-54,58,120,122
- Wolfman Jack, obit., by Jeff Tamarkin, Goldmine Aug 4, 1995, p.10
- Wood, Roy, "The Wizzard of Rock" (sic), by Ken Sharp, the "mad scientist" guitarist of the Move, ELO and Wizzard, with a long interview, W/D (additions Nov 11 issue, p.12), Goldmine Sep 30, 1994, p.56-70,160-163
- Zappa, Frank, "The Present Day Composer," by William Ruhlmann, W/D, Goldmine Dec 9, 1994, p.14-46,74-84
- Zevon, Warren, "Left Jabs and Roundhouse Rights," by Steve Roeser, including a long interview, W/D, *Goldmine* Aug 18, 1995, p.16-24,28-34,38,80
- Zombies, The, "Time of the Zombies," by Robin Platts, including a long interview with members, and "select" discography (additions in May 26 issue, p.8), *Goldmine* Apr 14, 1995, p.16-36,72

Preservation and Reproduction of Recordings

- Cataloguing Record Collections, "The *Historic Record* Catalogue," by J.R. Wrigley, describes the author's computerized system, based on the Dewey Decimal System, *Historic Record* No. 36 (Jul 1995), p.15-16
- Germany "German Sound Archives and Some Stories Around Them," by Bernard Wichert, is a historical survey, *Historic Record* No. 35 (Apr 1995), p.35-37
- Laser and Optical Fiber Reproduction of Early Recordings, by George Brock-Nannestad, summarizes recent developments, *Historic Record* No. 35 (Apr 1995), p.28
- Paper Material, preservation, by Barbara Rosenberg, "Paper Matters: The Care and Preservation of Books and Paper Artifacts," with special attention to musical materials, Antique Phonograph News Nov/Dec 1994, p.3-4
- Parker, Robert, an interview with the restoration engineer, *Tailgate Ramblings* Apr 1995, p.6-8
- Playback of 78s, by George Brock-Nannestad, comments on recent articles by Peter Copeland, *Historic Record* No. 34 (Jan 1995), p.23-24
- Playback of 78s, by Peter Copeland, "Acoustic Recordings, A Scientific Approach To Their Reproduction," covers recording horns and soundboxes, *Historic Record* Nos. 33-36 (Oct 1994-Jul 1995), p.various
- Playback of 78s, "Modern Equipment That Delivers Great Sound From 78s" by Charles Arnhold, promotes his favorite components, *Victrola and 78 Journal* Winter 1994 (No. 3), p.26-29
- Playback of 78s, "The Digital Restoration of 78 rpm Records," by Malcolm Hobson, of

- Choice Recordings Ltd., Historic Record No. 34 (Jan 1995), p.35-38
- Playback of cylinders, "Joe Pengelly's Cylinder Player," by Chris Hamilton, *Hillandale News* Oct 1994, p.154-155
- Restoration of early recordings, by Gilles St. Laurent, a report on techniques discussed at a recent symposium in London, including photographic reconstruction of grooves, *Antique Phonograph News* Sep/Oct 1995, p.11
- Victor recording technology in the 1920s, by George Brock-Nannestad, *Historic Record* No. 35 (Apr 1995), p.29

Phonographs

- Aeolian Vocalion phonograph (c.1920), "Vocalion Fever," by Karl O'Sullivan, briefly describes a restoration, illus., *Hillandale News* Feb 1995, p.218-220
- Berliner GT (1910), "A Significant Treasure," with an illustration of the Canadian phonograph, *Antique Phonograph News* Jul/Aug 1995, p.7
- Brooks (1910s phonograph), New Amberola Graphic Oct 1994, p.5-6
- Cheney phonographs (1914), "A Violinist's Sound Chamber," by R.J. Wakeman, *Victrola and 78 Journal* Summer 1995 (No. 5), p.1-7
- Dulcetto acoustic disc phonographs, advertising reproduced, International Talking Machine Review No. 87 (Summer 1994), p.2539-42
- Edison A-100 Diamond Disc Phonograph, by Norman Brooks "An Edison A-100's Paperwork," *Antique Phonograph News* Mar/Apr 1995, p.9-11
- Edison Diamond Disc Phonograph, "Edison Brake Voltage," by Bob Waltrip, Victrola and 78 Journal Winter 1994 (No. 3), p.20
- Edison Kinetophone Cylinder Recording Lathe, illustrated, In The Groove Mar 1995, p.1 Edison Opera (cylinder phonograph), "The Beggar's Opera," by Paul Morris, restoring an example that was in dire condition, Hillandale News Oct 1994, p.138-140
- Edison Parlor Grand (1908), reproduction of an ad for "New Outfit No. 5," In The Groove Jan 1995, p.1
- Edison Radio-Phonographs (1929), technical bulletin reproduced, by Ron Dethlefson, "The Headaches of Being a 1929 Edison Serviceman," New Amberola Graphic Jan 1995, p.20-21
- Edison Triumph, "Triumphs, Triumphs, Triumphs!", by Terry Paul Baer, describes the rare Model G, In The Groove Dec 1994, p.9
- Edisonic (1927), by Ronald Dethlefson, New Amberola Graphic Jul 1994, p.6-7
- Gabel's Automatic Entertainer (early 1900s juke box), by Paul Collennette, International Talking Machine Review No. 87 (Summer 1994), p.2536
- Globe (1905 disc machine), by George Paul, in "Phonograph Forum," illus., New Amberola Graphic Jan 1995, p.6-7
- Hiller German Talking Clock (1911), by Jean-Paul Agnard, "The Largest Cylinder Phonograph Recording Ever Made," In The Groove Sep 1995, p.1,6-7
- Needles, "Victor's Tungs-Tone and Fibre Needles," by Ron Pendergraft, with an addendum by Tom Rhodes, Victrola and 78 Journal Late Summer 1995 (No. 6), p.1-8
- Pathegraph (1913), by Mike Field, an audio-visual language teaching machine, *Hillandale News* Dec 1994, p.179-181
- Pathephone Duplex (twin-turntable) model (1912), an advertisement reprinted, Sound Box Nov 1994, p.unnumbered
- Puck Lyra Cylinder Phonograph, instruction sheet reproduced, *In The Groove* Aug 1995, p.1

- Recorders for early phonographs, by Rolf Rekdal, "The Acoustical Recorder for Lateral-Cut Gramophone Records," illus., Antique Phonograph News Jul/Aug 1995, p.8-9
- Repeating Gramophones Ltd., by Frank Andrews, describes a 1919 record repeating device, and the English company that marketed it, *Hillandale News* Feb 1995, p.221-223
- Reproduction Phonographs and Parts, by Mirek Stehlik, "Replicating Rear Gramophones, Phonographs & Parts," by an mechanical designer who does so, In The Groove Apr 1995, p.4-5
- Restoration of Cabinets, "A Substitute for Transfers," by Mike Field, discusses ways to reproduce transfers (labels) to look like originals, *Hillandale News* Feb 1995, p.224
- Starr Phonograph (1910s), Antique Phonograph News Mar/Apr 1995, p.7-8
- Talk-o-Phone (1903), advertisement reproduced, In The Groove Oct 1994, p.1
- Victor acoustic phonographs, "Glass Diaphragms vs. Mica," by Bob Waltrip, Victrola and 78 Journal Spring 1995 (No. 4), p.32
- Victor Credenza, by Ron Pendergraft, "Adjusting the Pneumatic Lid Supports on the Credenza," Victrola and 78 Journal Winter 1994 (No. 3), p.12-14
- Victor Orthophonic (1920s), "Listening To the Orthophonic," by Tom Rhodes, Victrola and 78 Journal Spring 1995 (No. 4), p.29-31
- Victor's Electric Motors (1920s), by Ron Pendergraft, Victrola and 78 Journal Summer 1995 (No. 5), p.14-17
- "Victor/Victrola Motor Identification," by Harold Braker, discusses different types of spring motors, illus., *Antique Phonograph News* Jan/Feb 1995, p.1,3-12

Tim Brooks is Senior Vice President, Research for the USA cable network in New York. He has written numerous articles and books on television and the history of the recording industry.